



From Semi-Markov Random Evolutions to Scattering Transport and Superdiffusion

Costantino Ricciuti¹, Bruno Toaldo²

¹ Dipartimento di Scienze Statistiche, Sapienza - Università di Roma, Rome, Italy. E-mail: costantino.ricciuti@uniroma1.it

² Dipartimento di Matematica "Giuseppe Peano", Università degli Studi di Torino, Via Carlo Alberto 10, 10123 Turin, Italy. E-mail: bruno.toaldo@unito.it

Received: 17 August 2020 / Accepted: 22 March 2023 © The Author(s) 2023

Abstract: We here study random evolutions on Banach spaces, driven by a class of semi-Markov processes. The expectation (in the sense of Bochner) of such evolutions is shown to solve some abstract Cauchy problems. Further, the abstract telegraph (damped wave) equation is generalized to the case of semi-Markov perturbations. A special attention is devoted to semi-Markov models of scattering transport processes which can be represented through these evolutions. In particular, we consider random flights with infinite mean flight times which turn out to be governed by a semi-Markov generalization of a linear Boltzmann equation; their scaling limit is proved to converge to superdiffusive transport processes.

Contents

1.	Introduction
2.	Assumptions and Preliminaries
	2.1 Markov and semi-Markov random evolutions
	2.2 Assumptions
	2.2.1 Discussion
	2.3 PDEs connection
3.	Boltzmann-Type Equations
	3.1 The operator $f(\partial_t - G_v)$ through Bochner subordination
	3.2 The expectation of a semi-Markov random evolution
	3.3 The governing equation
4.	Abstract Wave Equation with semi-Markov Damping
5.	Transport with Infinite Mean Flight Times and Superdiffusion
	5.1 Transport processes with heavy-tailed flight times
	5.2 Convergence to a superdiffusive transport process
	5.3 On the telegraph process: an hyperbolic-type equation

Published online: 08 April 2023

1. Introduction

Kac [23] observed that if one considers a particle moving on a straight line at velocity v and reversing direction at Poisson paced times, then this motion is governed by a pair of partial differential equations (PDEs). Most notably, he also realized that these two PDEs can be merged in the so-called telegraph (or damped waves) equation

$$\partial_t^2 q + 2\theta \partial_t q = v^2 \partial_x^2 q. \tag{1.1}$$

The process above is called the telegraph process and, to the best of our knowledge, the first remarks in the modern mathematical literature appears in Goldstein [18].

The *n*-dimensional version of such a process is the isotropic (Markovian) transport process (e.g., [40,46,61]). This is the uniform motion of a particle that chooses a new direction with uniformly distributed angles, at any jump times of a Poisson process. The position-velocity density function solves a linear Boltzmann equation, (e.g., [61]); moreover, by central limit arguments, a Brownian motion arises in the limit of large times and rapid jumps.

The above mentioned transport process can be seen in an abstract way: there is a running evolution (e.g., translation at velocity v) that changes mode of evolving (e.g., translation at velocity v') after exponentially distributed waiting times. This abstract idea led Griego and Hersh [19] to formulate the notion of Random Evolutions (see also [49] and references therein). Indeed one can imagine that there is a phenomenon whose instantaneous state is represented by an element u of a Banach space \mathfrak{B} . The modes of time evolution are given by semigroups $(T_v(t))_{t\geq 0}$, $v \in S$, on \mathfrak{B} , and there is a random mechanism (e.g., a Markov chain V(t) on S) which changes the mode of evolution from $T_v(t)$ to $T_{v'}(t)$ after an exponentially distributed waiting time. The authors realized the connection of these random evolutions with (systems of) abstract equations, for $v \in S$, (*S* finite)

$$\partial_t q_v = G_v q_v + \theta_v \sum_{v' \in S} (q_{v'} - q_v) h_{vv'},$$

where G_v generates $T_v(t)$ and $h_{vv'}$ is the probability that a random jump of V(t) starts from v and arrives to v'. The general formulation, for uncountable S, is

$$\partial_t q_v = G_v q_v + \theta_v \int_S \left(q_{v'} - q_v \right) h_v(dv'), \tag{1.2}$$

which reduces to a Boltzmann-type equation when $G_v = v \cdot \nabla_x$ on a suitable Banach space (see [29, Corollary 3.1] for the general statement). Moreover, when $S = \{v, -v\}$, they established that the PDEs above can be combined in the abstract telegraph equation

$$\partial_t^2 q + 2\theta \partial_t q = v^2 G_v^2 q, \qquad (1.3)$$

where $q = 1/2(q_v + q_{-v})$.

Exponential waiting times are typical in several physical systems, but this pattern can be distorted in many situations. From the probabilistic point of view this means that it is useful to relax the Markov assumption (with exponential time intervals) in order to allow arbitrarily distributed waiting times between different modes of evolution. Thus Korolyuk and Swishchuk had the idea of having V(t) a semi-Markov process and they developed the theory of the so-called semi-Markov Random Evolutions (see [29] and references therein). However, since in this case the Markov property is lost, the classical

connection to abstract Cauchy problems is no longer true and a new theory in this sense has not yet been developed.

This paper makes a remarkable progress in this direction. Indeed, in Theorem 3.10 we find an abstract equation representing the semi-Markov counterpart of Eq. (1.2) and therefore, it consists in a generalization of the abstract (linear) Boltzmann-type equation. We will also find the semi-Markov analogue of Eq. (1.3) for the two-state model. It turns out that these equations are non-local in the time variable, as a consequence of the memory effect induced by the semi-Markov perturbation.

An application of the above theory gives us the possibility to develop a semi-Markov model of scattering transport: we consider a semi-Markov version of the isotropic transport process, i.e., whose flight times are not exponentially distributed. If such flight times have finite mean and variance, then this process is again an approximation of a Brownian motion, just like in the Markov case. Instead, the asymptotic behaviour in case of infinite mean and variance is more complicated and is not included in the limit theorems developed so far.

Therefore we consider a random flight process whose flight times have infinite expectation and belong to the domain of attraction of a stable law. First we show that this model of scattering transport is described by an integro-differential equation exhibiting a pseudo-differential operator in both space and time variables; such equation represents the semi-Markov counterpart of the linear Boltzmann equation holding for the Markov flights. We show that a suitable scaling of our transport process converges (in distribution) to a transport process with superdiffusive behaviour. At time t this process is supported on the d-dimensional ball centered in the starting point and with radius t. Superdiffusive means that the mean square displacement of the limit process spreads, when $t \to \infty$, as Kt^{γ} , with $\gamma > 1$ and K > 0. In our case we will find that $\gamma = 2$. This last result is obtained by adapting the limit theorems for coupled continuous time random walks developed in [8,37]. It is noteworthy that the limit process is still a scattering transport process, performing, on any finite interval of time, a countable infinity of displacements shorter than $\epsilon > 0$ and a finite number longer than ϵ , for some $\epsilon > 0$. We stress that superdiffusion is empirically observed in many physical systems, like turbulent diffusion, quantum optics, bacterial motions and many others (see [39] and references therein for an overview on this subject).

2. Assumptions and Preliminaries

We briefly introduce here the foundation of the theory which will be used throughout the paper and we outline the basic assumptions under which our theory takes shape. We also here establish the notations used in the whole manuscript.

2.1. Markov and semi-Markov random evolutions. We refer to [19, 29, 49] for the basic theory. Let V(t) be a regular stepped semi-Markov process in the sense of [29, Chapter 1]. Hence let (S, \mathfrak{S}) be a metric space and let $v_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$, be a discrete-time Markov chain on it which is embedded in $(V(t), t \ge 0)$. The transition probabilities will be denoted as

$$\mathfrak{S} \ni E \mapsto h_v(E) := P^v (v_1 \in E) = P (v_n \in E \mid v_{n-1} = v).$$
(2.1)

Let $J_n, n \in \mathbb{N}$, be a sequence of non-negative r.v.'s with the distribution, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$F_{v}(w) := P^{v} (J_{1} \le w) := P (J_{1} \le w \mid v_{1} = v) = P (J_{n} \le w \mid v_{n} = v).$$
(2.2)

We will assume that (2.2) are absolutely continuous, for any $v \in S$, and we will denote $g_v(w)$ a density. Further we will use the notation $\overline{F}_v(w) := 1 - F_v(w)$. Let $\tau_0 := 0$ and $\tau_n := \sum_{i=1}^n J_i$ for $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Hence denote

$$V(t) = v_n \quad \tau_{n-1} \le t < \tau_n, \quad n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

$$(2.3)$$

The assumption of V being regular means that it doesn't accumulate an infinity of jumps, i.e., if we define $N(t) := \max \{n \in \mathbb{N} : \tau_n \le t\}$ we have $N(t) < \infty$, P^{v} -a.s. for any $v \in S$ and any t > 0.

Now let $\mathcal{T}(t)$ be a semi-Markov random evolution in the sense of [29]. Hence, for each $v \in S$ let $(T_v(t), t \ge 0)$, be a family of operators and assume that it forms a strongly continuous semigroup on a Banach space $(\mathfrak{B}, \|\cdot\|)$. Now define the random operator on \mathfrak{B}

$$\mathcal{T}(t) := T_{V(t)}(t - \tau_{N(t)}) \cdots T_{v_2}(J_2) T_{v_1}(J_1).$$
(2.4)

In the framework introduced in [29] the operator $\mathcal{T}(t)$ is called a 'continuous' semi-Markov random evolution (see [29, Def. 3.2]). Denote (G_v, \mathfrak{B}_0) the generators of $T_v(t)$ and suppose that $\mathfrak{B}_0 \subset \mathfrak{B}$ is the common domain of definition of the operators G_v . We remark that (2.4) has the (stochastic) representation (see [29, Lemma 3.1])

$$\mathcal{T}(t) - \mathbb{I} = \int_0^t G_{V(s)} \mathcal{T}(s) \, ds \tag{2.5}$$

which must be meant on \mathfrak{B}_0 , \mathbb{I} denoting the identity operator.

One of the most important objects in this paper is the mean value of a semi-Markov random evolution, i.e., for a function $u : S \mapsto \mathfrak{B}$, the mapping

$$t \mapsto q_v(t) := \mathbb{E}^v \mathcal{T}(t) u(V(t)) \in \mathfrak{B}, \quad t \ge 0,$$
(2.6)

where integration \mathbb{E}^{v} is meant in the Bochner sense.

If the $(J_n, n \in \mathbb{N})$ are such that (2.2) is the cdf of an exponential distribution with parameters θ_v then the process V is a continuous time Markov chain and the operator $\mathcal{T}(t)$ in (2.4) defines a Markov evolution in the sense of [19,49]. In this case we will denote the process with W(t) in place of V(t); one can prove (e.g., [19, Theorem 2] for finite S or [29, Corollary 3.1] for general S) that $q_v(t)$ satisfies

$$\partial_t q_v(t) = G_v q_v(t) + \theta_v \int_S (q_{v'}(t) - q_v(t)) h_v(dv'), \quad q_v(0) = u(v).$$
(2.7)

Equation (2.7) has the same form of a linear Boltzmann equation; indeed it reduces to a linear Boltzmann equation in case the evolution is given by translation semigroups on \mathbb{R}^d at velocity v ($G_v = v \cdot \nabla_x$), for an appropriate choice of h_v . We remark that G_v and the integral operator on the right hand side of (2.7) act upon different variables and that the equation is meant on \mathfrak{B}_0 .

2.2. Assumptions. From now on we consider a special class of semi-Markov random evolutions, which is defined by the following assumptions.

- (A1) For any $v \in S$, the family $(T_v(t), t \in \mathbb{R})$ forms a strongly continuous group of operators on $(\mathfrak{B}, \|\cdot\|)$, such that $\|T_v(t)u\| \leq \|u\|$ for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and $u \in \mathfrak{B}$.
- (A2) The semi-Markov process V(t) is constructed as a continuous time Markov chain time-changed by the inverse of an independent driftless subordinator with infinite activity (i.e., a strictly increasing pure jump Lévy process).

In Sects. 3 and 4 the assumptions (A1) and (A2) will be always considered fulfilled, without needing to specify it further.

2.2.1. Discussion We now discuss assumptions (A1) and (A2). Moreover, we introduce and discuss some further minor technical assumptions which will be sometimes requested (saying it expicitly).

First note that (A1) includes the remarkable case where T_v represents a translation in \mathbb{R}^d at velocity v (on suitable function spaces like $L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ or $C_0(\mathbb{R}^d)$) and many others. Since we work under the assumptions that the family $(T_v(t))_{t \in \mathbb{R}}$ forms a group for any fixed v we have that $-G_v$ generates $(T_v(-t))_{t \geq 0}$ as well as (G_v) generates $(T_v(t))_{t \geq 0}$ in the sense of semigroups (see, for example, [14, Section 3.11]).

We now explain in detail the time-change construction for V(t) to which we refer in (A2). Let $\sigma(t)$ be a subordinator, i.e., a one-dimensional Lévy process with nondecreasing sample paths. Its distribution is defined, for $\lambda > 0$, by

$$\mathbb{E}e^{-\lambda\sigma(t)} = e^{-tf(\lambda)},\tag{2.8}$$

where $f(\lambda)$ is a Bernstein function (see more on subordinators in [9,54]). Hence $f(\lambda)$ has the form

$$f(\lambda) = a + b\lambda + \int_0^\infty (1 - e^{-\lambda s})\nu(ds)$$
(2.9)

where a, b are non-negative constants and v a sigma-finite measure fulfilling the integrability condition

$$\int_0^\infty (s\wedge 1)\nu(ds)<\infty.$$

The measure ν is said to be the Lévy measure of $\sigma(t)$. We here assume that a = 0, which implies that $P(\sigma(t) < \infty) = 1$ for all t > 0 and that b = 0, which implies that $\sigma(t)$ is a pure jump process with no drift. Since there is not drift, in order to require that the process σ is strictly increasing we assume that $\nu(0, +\infty) = \infty$, i.e., the process has infinite activity. Now, let

$$L(t) = \inf\{x > 0 : \sigma(x) > t\}$$
(2.10)

be the inverse process of $\sigma(t)$. Moreover, let $(W(t), t \ge 0)$ be a continuous time Markov chain on *S*, independent on (2.10), which is completely defined by the embedded chain $(v_n, n \in \mathbb{N})$ and by waiting times having exponential distribution with parameter θ_v such that

$$\sup_{v} \theta_v < \infty. \tag{2.11}$$

Condition (2.11) implies that W(t) is non-explosive. In other words the process W(t) is the Markov chain

$$W(t) = v_n, \quad \overline{\tau}_{n-1} \le t < \overline{\tau}_n, \quad n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(2.12)

Hence, assumption (A2) means that our semi-Markov process is defined by the following time-change

$$(V(t))_{t>0} = (W(L(t)))_{t>0}, \qquad (2.13)$$

which means

$$V(t) = W(s), \quad \sigma(s-) \le t < \sigma(s). \tag{2.14}$$

It is easy to see from (2.14) that the epochs (jump times) $(\tau_n, n \in \mathbb{N})$ of V(t) are a transformation of $(\bar{\tau}_n, n \in \mathbb{N})$), i.e., $\tau_n = \sigma(\bar{\tau}_n -)$ a.s. However, by a simple conditioning argument, using independence and the fact that $\sigma(t)$ has no fixed discontinuity, i.e., $\sigma(t) - \sigma(t-) = 0$, a.s., one has

$$\mathbb{E}e^{-\lambda\sigma(\bar{\tau}_n)} = \mathbb{E}\mathbb{E}\left[e^{-\lambda\sigma(\bar{\tau}_n)} \mid \bar{\tau}_n\right] = \mathbb{E}e^{-\lambda\sigma(\bar{\tau}_n)}.$$
(2.15)

It follows that (2.3) can be rewritten as

$$V(t) = v_n \quad \sigma(\bar{\tau}_{n-1}) \le t < \sigma(\bar{\tau}_n), \quad n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(2.16)

Hence (2.13) is characterized by the same embedded Markov chain $\{v_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of W(t) but it exhibits new waiting times J_n such that

$$J_n = \tau_n - \tau_{n-1} = \sigma(\bar{\tau}_n) - \sigma(\bar{\tau}_{n-1}), \quad n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
 (2.17)

By stationarity of increments of subordinators and since $\bar{\tau}_n - \bar{\tau}_{n-1}$ are exponentially distributed it is clear that

$$F_{v}(w) = P \left(\sigma(\bar{\tau}_{n} - \bar{\tau}_{n-1}) \leq w \mid v_{n} = v \right)$$

= 1 - P $\left(\sigma(\bar{\tau}_{n} - \bar{\tau}_{n-1}) > w \mid v_{n} = v \right)$
= 1 - P $\left(\bar{\tau}_{n} - \bar{\tau}_{n-1} > L(w) \mid v_{n} = v \right)$
= 1 - $\mathbb{E}e^{-\theta_{v}L(w)}$. (2.18)

Since we assume that $F_v(w)$ has a Lebesgue density we will consider only subordinators whose one-dimensional marginal has a Lebesgue density. We will denote the density of $\sigma(t)$ with the symbol $\mu_t(w)$, i.e.,

$$P(\sigma(t) \in dw) = \mu_t(w)dw.$$
(2.19)

A further quantity which is typical of semi-Markov processes is the density defined by

$$h_{v}(t) dt := P^{v} \left(\bigcup_{n} \{ \tau_{n} \in dt \} \right), \qquad (2.20)$$

which gives the probability that there is at least one jump during dt. In what follows we will assume that

$$t \mapsto h_v(t) \text{ is in } L^1_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^+), \qquad (2.21)$$

for any v and (since we are working with non-explosive processes) also $h_v(t) = \sum_n h_v^n(t) := \sum_n P^v(\tau_n \in dt)/dt$. It is immediate to compute (2.20) whenever the process N(t) is a renewal counting process, i.e., $\theta_v = \theta$, for some $\theta > 0$. In this case the function $h_v(w)$ is the renewal density of N(t) in the classical sense of renewal theory (e.g., [11, p. 26]) and we have that

$$h_v(t) = \lim_{\Delta t \to 0} \frac{\mathbb{E}^v \left(N(t + \Delta t) - N(t) \right)}{\Delta t}.$$
(2.22)

Since the process N(t) is non-explosive the probability to have more than one jump in the interval Δt is $o(\Delta t)$, and therefore the numerator of (2.22) can be interpreted as the probability of having one, or more, jump in the interval Δt . In our case the computation can be conducted by exploiting the time-change construction, as follows. By (2.19) we have that the renewal measure for our subordinators

$$u^{f}(dw) := \mathbb{E} \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathbb{1}_{[\sigma(t) \in dw]} dt$$
(2.23)

always has a density

$$u^f(w) := \int_0^\infty \mu_s(w) ds. \tag{2.24}$$

This density is proportional to the renewal density $h_v(w)$ of the renewal counting process N(t). Indeed,

$$h_v(w) = \partial_w \mathbb{E}N(w) = \partial_w \mathbb{E}\mathcal{N}(L(w)) = \partial_w \theta \mathbb{E}L(w)$$
(2.25)

where \mathcal{N} is a Poisson process independent on L(w). Since

$$\mathbb{E}L(w) = \mathbb{E}\int_0^\infty \mathbb{1}_{\{\sigma(t) \le w\}} dt$$
(2.26)

it follows that $h_v(w) = \theta u^f(w)$ for any v. Further the density $u^f(w)$ is clearly in $L^1_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^+)$.

2.3. PDEs connection. There is a wide literature considering processes of assumption (A2) and their generalizations, in particular on the governing equations [3,4,6,13,21, 25,30,33,38,42,43,45,47,59,60], their interplay with telegraph-type equations [10,44], their interpretation as scale limit of CTRWs [8,27,32,34,35,37,50,57], their distributional and path properties [2,48,53] and applications in different fields [17,20,39,51]. In our scenario we can outline, heuristically, the PDEs connection as follows. Consider the fractional derivative ${}^{M}D_{t}^{\alpha}$ defined in the sense of Marchaud (also called generator definition [36, eq. (2.15) p. 30])

$${}^{M}D_{t}^{\alpha}u(t) = \frac{\alpha}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(u(t) - u(t-s)\right) s^{-\alpha-1} ds$$
(2.27)

where u(t - s) is meant to be zero as t - s < 0. Note that in order to get from (2.27) the canonical fractional derivative D_t^{α} one has to regularize (2.27) as

$$D_t^{\alpha} u(t) = \frac{\alpha}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} \int_0^{\infty} \left(u(t) - u(t-s) \right) s^{-\alpha-1} ds - \frac{s^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} u(0).$$
(2.28)

As the measure $\nu(ds) = \alpha s^{-\alpha-1} ds / \Gamma(1-\alpha)$ is the Lévy measure associated with the Bernstein function $f(\lambda) = \lambda^{\alpha}$ and $s^{-\alpha} / \Gamma(1-\alpha) = \nu(s, \infty) =: \bar{\nu}(s)$, the operator (2.28) can be easily generalized to an arbitrary Bernstein function f with Lévy measure $\nu(\cdot)$ as

$$D_t^f u(t) = {}^M D_t^f u(t) - \bar{v}(t)u(0)$$

= $\int_0^\infty (u(t) - u(t-s)) v(ds) - \bar{v}(t)u(0).$ (2.29)

The mean value

$$\pi(v,t) = \mathbb{E}^v u(V(t)), \quad u \in C_0(\mathbb{R}),$$

is known to solve (see, in particular, [27, Section 4] or, for a slightly different approach, [25, Section 5]) the following equation

$$D_t^f \pi(v, t) = \theta_v \int_S (\pi(v', t) - \pi(v, t)) h_v(dv'), \quad \pi(v, 0) = u(v).$$
(2.30)

Clearly (2.30) is a generalization of the Kolmogorov backward equation holding in the Markov case

$$\partial_t \pi(v, t) = \theta_v \int_S (\pi(v', t) - \pi(v, t)) h_v(dv'), \quad \pi(v, 0) = u(v),$$

whose unique solution is $\pi(v, t) = \mathbb{E}^{v} u(W(t))$.

3. Boltzmann-Type Equations

In this section we derive rigorously the governing equation for the expectation function $q_v(t)$ defined in (2.6). Hence we should make rigorous the following assertion: the function $q_v(t)$ satisfies, on \mathfrak{B} ,

$$f(\partial_t - G_v)(q_v(t) - T_v(t)q_v(0)) = \theta_v \int_S (q_{v'}(t) - q_v(t))h_v(dv'), \quad (3.1)$$

subject to $q_v(0) = u(v)$, where f is the Laplace exponent defined in (2.9). Whenever $f(\lambda) = \lambda$ (hence there is no time-change and V(t) is Markovian) one recovers, formally, the linear Boltzmann-type equation

$$\partial_t q_v(t) - G_v q_v(t) = \theta_v \int_S (q_{v'}(t) - q_v(t)) h_v(dv').$$
(3.2)

In this section we proceed as follows. In Sect. 3.1 we address the problem of defining the operator $f(\partial_t - G_v)$ appearing in the left hand side of (3.1); as f is a Bernstein function, we take inspiration from the theory of Bochner subordination, and the corresponding functional calculus, whose basic facts will be outlined at the beginning of Sect. 3.1 (the reader can consult [54, Chapter 12] or [22, Chapter 2] for a thorough discussion on Bochner subordination). Then, in Sect. 3.2, we obtain some technical properties of $q_v(t)$ which will be needed throughout the paper.

3.1. The operator $f(\partial_t - G_v)$ through Bochner subordination. Take a family of operators $(T_t)_{t\geq 0}$ and suppose that it forms a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on \mathfrak{B} and define

$$Au := \lim_{t \to 0+} \frac{T_t u - u}{t}$$
(3.3)

the generator of T_t on the domain Dom(A), i.e.,

 $Dom(A) := \{u \in \mathfrak{B} : \text{ the limit } (3.3) \text{ exists as strong limit}\}.$ (3.4)

Then take a subordinator $\sigma(t)$, $t \ge 0$, with Laplace exponent f, and define the family $(T_t^f)_{t\ge 0}$ as

$$T_t^f u := \int_0^\infty T_s u \ P\left(\sigma(t) \in ds\right) \tag{3.5}$$

where the integral (3.5) is meant as a Bochner integral. The Phillips' theory states that the family T_t^f is still a semigroup (this comes from Markov property of $\sigma(t)$) and that the generator of T_t^f is given by the operator A^f (with domain Dom(A^f)) such that

$$A^{f}u\big|_{\text{Dom}(A)} = -f(-A)u := \int_{0}^{\infty} (T_{s}u - u) v(ds)$$
(3.6)

and, in general, $Dom(A^f) \supset Dom(A)$ (for all the assertions above, see [54, Propositions 12.1, 12.5 and Theorems 12.6]). We observe that formula (3.6) uses the representation (2.9) for the Bernstein function f (with a = b = 0) and the basic definition of pseudo-differential operators.

We note that, on functions $L^1([0, T]; \mathbb{R})$, for any T > 0, the operator ${}^M D_t^f$ defined in (2.29) can be interpreted by means of the above theory. Indeed, if we define the family of operators $(\Gamma_t)_{t>0}$ as

$$\Gamma_{s}u(t) = \begin{cases} u(t-s), & s \le t, \\ 0, & s > t, \end{cases}$$
(3.7)

then it is well known that this family forms a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on $L^1([0, T]; \mathbb{R})$, for T > 0. Hence one might be tempted to write, in the spirit of Bochner subordination, ${}^M D_t^f u(t) = f(-A^{\Gamma})$, where A^{Γ} denotes the generator of Γ_t . However the generator of the (killed) translation Γ_s is defined on functions that are differentiable, in appropriate sense, and such that u(0) = 0. So we apply Phillips' formula as in (3.6) to the function $u^0(t) := u(t) - u(0)$ and this yields the representation

$$D_t^f u(t) = -\int_0^\infty \left(u(t-s)\mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]} - u(t) \right) v(ds) - \bar{v}(t)u(0)$$

= $-\int_0^\infty \left(\Gamma_s u^0(t) - u^0(t) \right) v(ds)$
= $f \left(-A^{\Gamma} \right) (u(t) - u(0))$ (3.8)

and the integral makes sense as a Bochner integral because of (3.6), under suitable assumptions on u(t).

In this paper we consider a generalization of (3.8) on $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B}), T > 0$, i.e., the space of functions $[0, T] \ni t \mapsto u(t) \in \mathfrak{B}$ with finite L^1 norm $\int_0^T ||u(t)|| dt$. The reader can consult [28, Section 5.13] for a general theory of semigroups acting on Banach-valued functions (see in particular Proposition 5.13.1 and Theorem 5.13.1 of which the forthcoming Lemmas 3.1 and 3.3 are analogs for translations on $L^1([0, T], \mathfrak{B}))$.

Indeed consider the operators

$$\Gamma_{s}u(t) = \begin{cases} u(t-s), & s \le t, \\ 0, & s > t, \end{cases}$$
(3.9)

on $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B}), T > 0$. It turns out that this family is a strongly continuous contraction semigroup, as it is outlined in the forthcoming result; in the following the derivative is meant on absolutely continuous functions $u : [0, T] \mapsto \mathfrak{B}$ with the representation

$$u(t) - u(0) = \int_0^t u'(s)ds$$
(3.10)

for any $t \in [0, T]$. We remind that in this framework a function u is said to be absolutely continuous if for every $\epsilon > 0$ there exists $\delta > 0$ such that for every finite collection $\{(a_i, b_i)\}$ of disjoint intervals in [0, T] with $\sum_i (b_i - a_i) < \delta$ it is true that $\sum_i ||u(b_i) - u(a_i)|| < \epsilon$. We denote this class of functions as $AC([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$. We remark that the fundamental theorem of calculus as in the scalar-valued case does not hold for Bochner integral, which has instead a weaker version of it (see [1, Proposition 1.2.3].) Hence a function $u \in AC([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ is not necessarily a.e. differentiable and the representation (3.10) is not necessarily true.

In view of the previous heuristic discussion it is clear that we will need the following technical Lemma.

Lemma 3.1. The family of operators Γ_t , $t \ge 0$, defined in (3.9) forms a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$, for any T > 0. The generator $(A^{\Gamma}, Dom(A^{\Gamma}))$ is given by $A^{\Gamma}u = -u'$ with $Dom(A^{\Gamma}) = W$ where

$$W := \left\{ u \in L^{1}([0, T], \mathfrak{B}) : u(t) - u(0) \\ = \int_{0}^{t} u'(s) ds \text{ for all } t \in [0, T] \text{ and } u(0) = \mathbf{0} \right\}.$$
(3.11)

Remark 3.2. We remark that *W* coincides with $AC([0, T], \mathfrak{B})$ (with $u(0) = \mathbf{0}$), whenever the Banach space \mathfrak{B} has the Radon–Nikodym property, i.e., when the Banach space is such that absolutely continuous functions are a.e. differentiable (see [1, Definition 1.2.5]). Otherwise *W* is a subset of it.

Proof of Lemma 3.1. Fix T > 0 arbitrarily. First we prove that Γ_t is a contraction. We have that

$$\int_0^T \|\Gamma_s u(t)\| dt = \int_0^T \|u(t-s)\| \mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]} dt$$
$$= \mathbb{1}_{[s \le T]} \int_0^{T-s} \|u(t)\| dt$$

$$\leq \int_0^T \|u(t)\| \, dt. \tag{3.12}$$

Strong continuity of Γ_s on $L^1([0, T], \mathfrak{B})$ can be proved by checking it first on the set of continuous functions with compact support which is dense in $L^1([0, T], \mathfrak{B})$ and then extending to the whole Banach space (see, for example, [14, Proposition 5.3] or the discussion in [1, p. 14]). To obtain the generator and its domain we proceed as follows. Let $(\widehat{A}, \operatorname{Dom}(\widehat{A}))$ be the operator $\widehat{A}u = -u'$ on W, we first check that $\operatorname{Dom}(A^{\Gamma}) \subset W$ and that $\widehat{A}|_{\operatorname{Dom}(A^{\Gamma})} = A^{\Gamma}$. Note that, for any $t \in [0, T]$ and $u \in \operatorname{Dom}(A^{\Gamma})$ one has

$$-h^{-1} \int_{t-h}^{t} u(s) ds = h^{-1} \int_{0}^{t} (u(s-h)\mathbb{1}_{[s-h\geq 0]} - u(s)) ds.$$
(3.13)

As $h \to 0$ the rhs converges to $\int_0^t g(s)ds$, where $g(s) := A^{\Gamma}u(s)$, since integration over compact intervals is continuous on L^1 while the lhs instead converges to -u(t) for almost all $t \in [0, T]$. If we define appropriately u on a null set we get

$$u(t) = \int_0^t (-g(s))ds$$
 (3.14)

and thus u is an $L^1([0, T], \mathfrak{B})$ function and is absolutely continuous (according to [1, Proposition 1.2.2]) with derivative $-A^{\Gamma}u(s)$ and u(0) = 0. This shows that $\text{Dom}(A^{\Gamma}) \subset W$ and that $\widehat{A}|_{\text{Dom}(A^{\Gamma})} = A^{\Gamma}$. Denote now $\rho(\widehat{A})$ and $\rho(A^{\Gamma})$ the resolvent sets of the two operators. It is easy to see that the resolvent operator of \widehat{A} is,

$$R(\lambda, \widehat{A})u(t) = \int_0^t e^{-\lambda(t-s)}u(s)ds, \quad t \in [0, T],$$
(3.15)

for $\lambda > 0$. It follows easily that $\rho(\widehat{A}) \cap \rho(A^{\Gamma}) \neq \emptyset$ and thus from [14, Exercise IV.1.21.(5)] we can conclude that $(A^{\Gamma}, \text{Dom}(A^{\Gamma})) = (\widehat{A}, W)$.

We are now in position to define the operator $f(\partial_t - G_v)$.

As $-A^{\Gamma}$ is the differentiation operator on absolutely continuous functions, in the rest of the paper we will use the notation $-\partial_t$ in place of A^{Γ} .

For any $v \in S$ we consider the family $(U_s^v)_{s\geq 0}$ of operators on functions $u \in L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ given by

$$U_s^v u(t) := T_v(s) \Gamma_s u(t) \tag{3.16}$$

As a consequence of Lemma 3.1 it is easy to prove that the operators U_s^v form a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ whose generator has the form $A_v^U u(t) = -\partial_t u(t) + G_v u(t)$ on an appropriate subset of $\text{Dom}(A_v^U)$, and thus we will use Phillips formula to define

$$f(-(-\partial_t + G_v))u(t) := f(-A_v^U)u(t)$$

:= $-\int_0^\infty \left[U_s^v u(t) - u(t) \right] v(ds),$ (3.17)

for suitable functions u (and thus with u(0) = 0).

Lemma 3.3. Fix T > 0 arbitrarily. The family $(U_s^v)_{s\geq 0}$ forms a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$. The generator $(A_v^U, Dom(A_v^U))$ is such that

$$H^{v} := \left\{ u \in L^{1}([0, T]; \mathfrak{B}) : u \in W, u(t) \in \mathfrak{B}_{0} \text{ for any } t \ge 0 \\ and G_{v}u \in L^{1}([0, T]; \mathfrak{B}) \right\}$$
(3.18)

is a subset of $Dom(A_v^U)$ and $A_v^U|_{H^v} = -\partial_t + G_v$.

Proof. Properties follow from Lemma 3.1. Indeed

$$\int_0^T \left\| U_s^v u(t) \right\| dt = \int_0^T \left\| T_v(s) \Gamma_s u(t) \right\| dt$$
$$\leq \int_0^T \left\| \Gamma_s u(t) \right\| dt$$
$$\leq \int_0^T \left\| u(t) \right\| dt \tag{3.19}$$

where the last inequality follows from Lemma 3.1 while the second last from the fact that $T_v(s)$ is a contraction on \mathfrak{B} . The property $U_s^v U_t^v u = U_{s+t}^v u$ is easily checked. Strong continuity instead can be checked by observing that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \left\| U_{s}^{v}u(t) - u(t) \right\| dt = \int_{0}^{T} \left\| T_{v}(s)\Gamma_{s}u(t) - u(t) \right\| dt$$

$$\leq \int_{0}^{T} \left\| T_{v}(s)\Gamma_{s}u(t) - T_{v}(s)u(t) \right\| dt$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{T} \left\| T_{v}(s)u(t) - u(t) \right\| dt$$

$$\leq \int_{0}^{T} \left\| \Gamma_{s}u(t) - u(t) \right\| dt$$

$$+ \int_{0}^{T} \left\| T_{v}(s)u(t) - u(t) \right\| dt \qquad (3.20)$$

and then sending $s \to 0$ in (3.20): the first member goes to zero by Lemma 3.1 while the second goes to zero by dominated convergence (e.g., [1, Theorem 1.1.8]) since $s \mapsto T_v(s)u(t)$ is continuous as a function $[0, \infty] \ni s \mapsto \mathfrak{B}$ and $||T_v(s)u - u|| \le 2 ||u(t)||$.

Supposing now that $u \in H^v$, we have that

$$\lim_{h \downarrow 0} \frac{U_h^v u - u}{h} \tag{3.21}$$

exists as strong limit in $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$. Note that, indeed,

$$\lim_{h \downarrow 0} \frac{U_h^v u - u}{h} = \lim_{h \downarrow 0} \frac{T_v(h)\Gamma_h u - T_v(h)u + T_v(h)u - u}{h}$$
$$= \lim_{h \downarrow 0} T_v(h) \frac{\Gamma_h - I}{h} u + \frac{T_v(h)u - u}{h}$$

$$=\lim_{h\downarrow 0} \left[T_{v}(h) A_{h}^{\Gamma} u + \frac{T_{v}(h)u - u}{h} \right], \qquad (3.22)$$

where $A_h^{\Gamma} u := (\Gamma_h - I) / h$. The last member in (3.22) is $G_v u$ as $h \to 0$ by dominated convergence since, whenever $u(t) \in \mathfrak{B}_0$, one has $h^{-1} ||T_v(h)u(t) - u(t)|| \le ||G_v u||$. For the first note that

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|T_{v}(h)A_{h}^{\Gamma}u(t) - (-\partial_{t})u(t)\| dt$$

= $\int_{0}^{T} \|T_{v}(h)A_{h}^{\Gamma}u(t) - T_{v}(h)(-\partial_{t})u(t) + T_{v}(h)(-\partial_{t})u(t) - (-\partial_{t})u(t)\| dt$
 $\leq \int_{0}^{T} \|A_{h}^{\Gamma}u(t) - (-\partial_{t})u(t)\| dt + \int_{0}^{T} \|T_{v}(h)(-\partial_{t})u(t) - (-\partial_{t})u(t)\| dt$ (3.23)

goes to zero as $h \to 0$: the first member goes to zero since $u(t) \in \text{Dom}(-\partial_t)$ while the second goes to zero by dominated convergence for Bochner integrals since $T_v(h)$ is strongly continuous (on \mathfrak{B}).

With the properties of U_s^v at hand, we are finally able to define $f(\partial_t - G_v)$ as

$$f\left(\partial_{t}-G_{v}\right):=f\left(-A_{v}^{U}\right)\big|_{H^{v}}=-\int_{0}^{\infty}\left(U_{s}^{v}-\mathbb{I}\right)\,\nu(ds),\tag{3.24}$$

since on H^v the generator A_v^U reduces to $-\partial_t + G_v$. In the following Lemma we clarify this in terms of Bochner subordination.

Lemma 3.4. The subordinate semigroup

$$\mathfrak{U}_t^{\mathfrak{v}} := \int_0^\infty U_s^{\mathfrak{v}} P\left(\sigma(t) \in ds\right) \tag{3.25}$$

is generated by \mathfrak{A}_v with domain $Dom(\mathfrak{A}_v) \supset H^v$, such that

$$\mathfrak{A}_{v}\big|_{H^{v}} = -f\left(\partial_{t} - G_{v}\right). \tag{3.26}$$

Proof. Phillips' theorem implies that $\text{Dom}(A_v^U) \subset \text{Dom}(\mathfrak{A}_v)$ and

$$\mathfrak{A}_{v}\big|_{\mathrm{Dom}(A_{v}^{U})} = -f\left(-A_{v}^{U}\right)$$
$$= \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(U_{s}^{v} - \mathbb{1}\right)v(ds). \tag{3.27}$$

Since $H^v \subset \text{Dom}(A_v^U)$ and, by Lemma (3.3), $A_v^U|_{H^v} = -\partial_t + G_v$ then

$$\mathfrak{A}_{v}\big|_{H^{v}} = -f\left(\partial_{t} - G_{v}\right). \tag{3.28}$$

3.2. The expectation of a semi-Markov random evolution. We obtain here some properties of

$$q_v(t) := \mathbb{E}^v \mathcal{T}(t) u(V(t)) \tag{3.29}$$

for suitable functions $u: S \mapsto \mathfrak{B}$.

Lemma 3.5. Let $u : S \mapsto \mathfrak{B}_0$ be such that

$$\sup_{\substack{v_1 \cdots v_n \\ t_1 \cdots t_n \\ n \in \mathbb{N}}} \left\| G_{v_1} T_{v_n}(t_n) \cdots T_{v_1}(t_1) u(v_n) \right\| < \infty.$$
(3.30)

Then we have that $q_v(t) \in \mathfrak{B}_0$ for any $v \in S$ and $t \geq 0$ and further $G_v q_v \in L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ for any $v \in S$.

Proof of Lemma 3.5. We have by the assumptions that $\mathcal{T}(t, \omega)u(V(t, \omega)) \in \mathfrak{B}_0$ and further that $||G_v\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t))|| < C$ where *C* does not depend on ω and *t*. It follows that $G_v\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t))$ is P^v -Bochner integrable. Then $G_v\mathbb{E}^v\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t)) = \mathbb{E}^vG_v\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t))$ since G_v is linear and closed. It follows that $\mathbb{E}^v\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t)) \in \mathfrak{B}_0$ and also

$$\int_{0}^{T} \|G_{v}q_{v}(t)\| dt \le CT.$$
(3.31)

Assumption (3.30) is satisfied in many situations of interest, such as the cases of translation and rotation groups, as shown in the following examples.

Example 3.6 (Translation). Let *S* be finite and let $T_v(t)$ be a translation on $\mathfrak{B} = L^1(\mathbb{R})$ at velocity v, say $T_v(t)h(x) = h(x + vt)$ (see, e.g., the case of the random evolution driven by the "telegraph" process, treated in Sect. 4, where *S* contains two elements). Use the notation $u(v_n) = h_{v_n}$. Then, for $h_{v_n} \in AC(\mathbb{R})$, such that $h'_{v_n} \in L^1(\mathbb{R})$ we have

$$\|G_{v_1}T_{v_n}(t_n)\cdots T_{v_1}(t_1)h_{v_n}\|_{L^1} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |v_1\partial_x h_{v_n}(x+v_1t_1+\cdots+v_nt_n)| dx$$

= $|v_1| \|h'_{v_n}\|_{L^1}$ (3.32)

as the L^1 norm is translation-invariant. Hence we have

$$\sup_{\substack{v_{1}\cdots v_{n}\\t_{1}\cdots t_{n}\\n\in\mathbb{N}}} \left\| G_{v_{1}}T_{v_{n}}(t_{n})\cdots T_{v_{1}}(t_{1})h_{v_{n}} \right\|_{L^{1}} = \sup_{v_{1},v_{n}} |v_{1}| \left\| h_{v_{n}}' \right\|_{L^{1}} < \infty$$
(3.33)

the last inequality holding since S is finite. A similar argument applies to the case where $T_v(t)$ is a translation on $\mathfrak{B} = C_0(\mathbb{R})$, endowed with the sup-norm $\|\cdot\|_{\infty}$. Indeed, for $h_{v_n} \in C_0^1(\mathbb{R})$, we have

$$\|G_{v_1}T_{v_n}(t_n)\cdots T_{v_1}(t_1)h_{v_n}\|_{\infty} = \sup_{x} |v_1\frac{\partial}{\partial x}h_{v_n}(x+v_1t_1+\cdots+v_nt_n)| = |v_1| \|h'_{v_n}\|_{\infty}$$
(3.34)

since the sup-norm is invariant under translations. Then, by finiteness of S, we have

$$\sup_{\substack{v_1 \cdots v_n \\ t_1 \cdots t_n \\ n \in \mathbb{N}}} \left\| G_{v_1} T_{v_n}(t_n) \cdots T_{v_1}(t_1) h_{v_n} \right\|_{\infty} = \sup_{v_1, v_n} |v_1| \left\| h'_{v_n} \right\|_{\infty} < \infty.$$
(3.35)

Example 3.7 (Rotation). Let $T_v(t)$ be a rotation in $L^1(\mathbb{R}^2)$ (or $C_0(\mathbb{R}^2)$) defined by

$$T_{v}(t)h(x_{1}, x_{2}) = h(x_{1}\cos t + vx_{2}\sin t, -vx_{1}\sin t + x_{2}\cos t),$$

$$t \ge 0, \quad v = \pm 1,$$
(3.36)

where $v = \pm 1$ respectively denote the clockwise and the counterclockwise rotation, with generator

$$G_{v}h(x_{1}, x_{2}) = v\left(x_{2}\partial_{x_{1}}h(x_{1}, x_{2}) - x_{1}\partial_{x_{2}}h(x_{1}, x_{2})\right).$$

Similarly to Example 3.6, it is easy to prove that assumption (3.30) is satisfied in this case of rotation operators, because the L^1 and the sup-norm are invariant even under rotations; we leave the proof to the interested reader.

The following result characterizes continuity and differentiability properties of $q_v(t)$.

Lemma 3.8. Assume that $u : S \mapsto \mathfrak{B}_0$ is such that $\sup_v ||u(v)|| < \infty$ and that the assumptions in Lemma 3.5 are satisfied. Suppose further that $h_v(w)$ satisfies (2.21). Then, for any v and T > 0, it is true that, $q_v(t) \in AC([0, T]; \mathfrak{B}), q'_v$ exists a.e. and is Bochner integrable on [0, T] and further

$$q_{\nu}(t) - q_{\nu}(0) = \int_{0}^{t} q'_{\nu}(s) ds, \quad t \in [0, T].$$
(3.37)

Proof. Denote $\gamma(t) := t - \tau_{N(t)}$ and $Bu(v) := \int_{S} (u(v') - u(v)) h_{v}(dv')$ and use the Dynkin-type representation of the semi-Markov random evolution $\mathcal{T}(t)$ which can be found (for example) in [58, Corollary 2.5]: for s > 0,

$$q_{v}(s) - q_{v}(0) = \mathbb{E}^{v} \int_{0}^{s} \left(\frac{g_{V(y)}(\gamma(y))}{\overline{F}_{V(y)}(\gamma(y))} \mathcal{T}(y) Bu(V(y)) + \mathcal{T}(y) G_{v}u(V(y)) \right) dy$$

$$= \int_{0}^{s} \mathbb{E}^{v} \left(\frac{g_{V(y)}(\gamma(y))}{\overline{F}_{V(y)}(\gamma(y))} \mathcal{T}(y) Bu(V(y)) + \mathcal{T}(y) G_{v}u(V(y)) \right) dy,$$

(3.38)

where g and \overline{F} are the densities and the survival functions of the waiting times according to Sect. 2.1. The last equality is justified by the following arguments. Since $T_v(t)u(v') \in \mathfrak{B}_0$ for any v, v' and $t \ge 0$, by our assumptions, we can find constants, say it C_1 and C_2 , such that

$$\|\mathcal{T}(y)Bu(V(y))\| \le \|Bu(V(y))\| \le 2\sup_{v} \|u(v)\| \le C_1 < \infty$$
(3.39)

$$\|\mathcal{T}(y)G_{v}u(V(y))\| \le \|G_{v}u(V(y))\| \le C_{2} < \infty$$
(3.40)

and further C_1 and C_2 depend on u but are independent from y. Therefore, using that \overline{F}_v is non increasing and that a.s. $\gamma(y) \in [0, y]$,

$$\begin{split} &\int_0^s \left\| \mathbb{E}^v \left(\frac{g_{V(y)}(\gamma(y))}{\overline{F}_{V(y)}(\gamma(y))} \mathcal{T}(y) Bu(V(y)) + \mathcal{T}(y) G_v u(V(y)) \right) \right\| dy \\ &\leq \frac{C_1}{\overline{F}_\star(s)} \int_0^s \mathbb{E}^v g_{V(y)}(\gamma(y)) dy + sC_2. \end{split}$$
(3.41)

where, using (2.18), it is easy to see that $\overline{F}_{\star}(s) := \inf_{v} \overline{F}_{v}(s) > 0$ because $\sup_{v} \theta_{v} < \infty$. Since the waiting times between jumps are absolutely continuous r.v.'s, then the distribution of $\gamma(y)$ can be estimated as in [11, p. 61] to be

$$P^{\nu}(\gamma(y) \in dw) \le \delta_{y}(dw) + h_{\nu}(y - w)dw.$$
(3.42)

It follows that

$$\mathbb{E}^{v}g_{V(y)}(\gamma(y)) = \int_{S} \int_{0}^{y} g_{z}(w)P^{v}(\gamma(y) \in dw, V(y) \in dz)$$

$$= \int_{S} \int_{0}^{y} \int_{0}^{y+\infty} \mu_{s}(w)\theta_{z}e^{-\theta_{z}s}dsP^{v}(\gamma(y) \in dw, V(y) \in dz)$$

$$\leq \sup_{z} \theta_{z} \int_{0}^{y} u^{f}(w)P^{v}(\gamma(y) \in dw)$$

$$\leq \sup_{z} \theta_{z} \int_{0}^{y} u^{f}(w) \left(\delta_{y}(dw) + h_{v}(y-w)dw\right)$$

$$= \sup_{z} \theta_{z} \left(u^{f}(y) + \int_{0}^{y} u^{f}(w)h_{v}(y-w)dw\right)$$
(3.43)

where u^f is defined in (2.24). Since $u^f \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^+)$ it follows that the second term in (3.43) is in $L^1(\mathbb{R}^+)$ by the properties of Laplace convolution (e.g., [1, p. 22]). Therefore $y \mapsto \mathbb{E}^v(g_{V(y)}(\gamma(y)))$ is in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^+)$ for any v and thus the last term in (3.41) is finite. Hence the integrand on the lhs of (3.38) is the (Bochner integrable) function (a.e. $q'_v(t)$) we were looking for and further we have by [1, Proposition 1.2.2] that $q_v(t)$ is also $AC([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ and a.e. differentiable.

Before stating the governing equation we need the following techical Lemma.

Lemma 3.9. Under the assumptions of Lemmas 3.5, 3.8 we have that the function $[0, T] \ni t \mapsto q_v^0(t) := q_v(t) - T_v(t)u(v)$ is in H^v (see (3.18)), for any $v \in S$.

Proof. Note that $q_v^0(0) = \mathbf{0}$ and further

$$q_{v}^{0}(t) = u(v) + \int_{0}^{t} q_{v}'(s)ds - \left(u(v) + \int_{0}^{t} T_{v}(s)G_{v}u(v)ds\right)$$
$$= \int_{0}^{t} q_{v}'(s)ds - \int_{0}^{t} T_{v}(s)G_{v}u(v)ds$$
(3.44)

where we used Lemma (3.8) and the well known integral representation of semigroups for $u(v) \in \mathfrak{B}_0$. Then since we know from Lemma 3.5 that $G_vq(t) \in L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ it follows from Lemma 3.3 that $q_v^0 \in H^v$.

3.3. The governing equation. In this section we give the rigorous result on the governing equation of $q_v(t)$.

Theorem 3.10. Let the assumptions of Lemma 3.9 prevail. Then $q_v(t)$ satisfies the following problem on \mathfrak{B}

$$f(\partial_t - G_v)(q_v(t) - T_v(t)q_v(0)) = \theta_v \int_S (q_{v'}(t) - q_v(t))h_v(dv'),$$

$$q_v(0) = u(v),$$
 (3.45)

for any $v \in S$ and $t \ge 0$.

Proof. Use [29, Theorem 3.1] to say that

$$q_{v}(t) = \mathbb{E}^{v} \mathcal{T}(t) u(V(t)) \mathbb{1}_{\{J_{1} > t\}} + \mathbb{E}^{v} \mathcal{T}(t) u(V(t)) \mathbb{1}_{\{J_{1} \le t\}}$$

$$= T_{v}(t) u(v) P^{v}(J_{1} > t) + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{S} T_{v}(s) q_{v'}(t - s)$$

$$h_{v}(dv') P^{v}(J_{1} \in ds) .$$
(3.46)

Since $||u(V(t))|| \leq \sup_{v} ||u(v)|| < \infty$ we have that u(V(t)) is P^{v} -Bochner integrable and since $||\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t))\mathbb{1}_{\{J_{1}\leq t\}}|| \leq ||u(V(t))||$ we have that $\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t))\mathbb{1}_{\{J_{1}\leq t\}}$ is P^{v} -Bochner integrable. It follows that also $T_{v}(-t)\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t))\mathbb{1}_{\{J_{1}\leq t\}}$ is P^{v} -Bochner integrable and thus we can apply $T_{v}(-t)$ to both sides of (3.46) and move $T_{v}(-t)$ inside the integral to get

$$T_{v}(-t)q_{v}(t) = u(v)P^{v}(J_{1} > t) + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{S} T_{v}(-(t-s))q_{v'}(t-s)$$

$$h_{v}(dv')P^{v}(J_{1} \in ds).$$
(3.47)

Introduce the notation $\varphi_{v,v'}(t) := T_v(-t)q_{v'}(t)$. We have that

$$\varphi_{v,v}(t) = u(v)P^{v}(J_{1} > t) + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{S} \varphi_{v,v'}(t-s) h_{v}(dv') P^{v}(J_{1} \in ds).$$
(3.48)

Since $q_v \in L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ for any T > 0, it follows that $q_v \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^+; \mathfrak{B})$ and thus we can take the Laplace transform $(t \mapsto \lambda)$ in both sides of (3.48) in the sense of [1, Chapter 1.4]. As the last term in (3.48) is a convolution, we can use [1, Proposition 1.6.4] to get that, for $\lambda > 0$,

$$\widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda) = \frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda} \frac{1}{\theta_v + f(\lambda)} u(v) + \frac{\theta_v}{\theta_v + f(\lambda)} \int_S \widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v'}(\lambda) h_v(dv').$$
(3.49)

For the Laplace transform of P^{ν} ($J_1 \in ds$) and P^{ν} ($J_1 > t$) see [35, Eqs. (4.5) and (4.6)]. Now multiply by λ^{-1} both sides of (3.49) and rearrange to get

$$\frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda}\widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda) - \frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda^2}u(v) = \frac{1}{\lambda}\theta_v \int_S \left(\widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v'}(\lambda) - \widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda)\right) h_v(dv').$$
(3.50)

Let $\varphi^0(w) := \varphi_{v,v}(w) - u(v)$. Then the following equation

$$-\int_0^t \int_0^\infty \left(\Gamma_s \varphi^0(w) - \varphi^0(w)\right) \nu(ds) dw$$

=
$$\int_0^t \theta_v \int_S \left(\varphi_{v,v'}(w) - \varphi_{v,v}(w)\right) h_v(dv') dw, \qquad (3.51)$$

where Γ_s is the operator defined in (3.9), coincides in the Laplace space $(t \mapsto \lambda)$ with (3.50) and this proves that (3.51) is verified for almost all $t \ge 0$. First note that the lhs is an element of \mathfrak{B} since the integrand is such that

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\Gamma_s \varphi^0(w) - \varphi^0(w)\right) \nu(ds)$$

$$= \int_0^\infty T_v(-w) \left(U_s^v q_v^0(w) - q_v^0(w) \right) \nu(ds)$$
(3.52)

where $q_v^0(w) := q_v(w) - T_v(w)u(v) = T_v(w)\varphi^0(w)$, and the rhs of (3.52) is in $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ by Lemma 3.9. For the rhs note that

$$\theta_{v} \int_{S} \|(q_{v'}(t) - q_{v}(t))\| h_{v}(dv') \leq 2\theta_{v} \sup_{v} \|q_{v}(t)\|$$

$$\leq 2\theta_{v} \sup_{v} \|u(v)\| < \infty.$$
 (3.53)

For checking the Laplace transform of the rhs one just need to apply Fubini theorem for Bochner integral (e.g., [1, Theorem 1.1.9]) together with [1, Corollary 1.6.5]. For the lhs the existence of Laplace transform can be ascertained by standard arguments (e.g., [54, Theorem 13.6]) using the definition of A_v^U together with the estimates in (3.31), (3.41) and (3.43). Then we compute

$$-\int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda t} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\Gamma_{s} \varphi^{0}(w) - \varphi^{0}(w) \right) v(ds) dw dt$$

$$= -\frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda w} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\Gamma_{s} \varphi^{0}(w) - \varphi^{0}(w) \right) v(ds) dw$$

$$= -\frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda w} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\varphi_{v,v}(w - s) \mathbb{1}_{\{s \le w\}} - \varphi_{v,v}(0) \mathbb{1}_{\{s \le w\}} - \varphi_{v,v}(w) + \varphi_{v,v}(0) \right) v(ds) dw$$

$$= -\frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda w} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\varphi_{v,v}(w - s) \mathbb{1}_{\{s \le w\}} + \varphi_{v,v}(0) \mathbb{1}_{\{s > w\}} - \varphi_{v,v}(w) \right) v(ds) dw$$

$$= -\frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(e^{-\lambda s} \widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda) + \lambda^{-1} \varphi_{v,v}(0) \left(1 - e^{-\lambda s} \right) - \widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda) \right) v(ds)$$

$$= -\frac{1}{\lambda} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left(\left(\widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda) - \lambda^{-1} \varphi_{v,v}(0) \right) \left(e^{-\lambda s} - 1 \right) \right) v(ds)$$

$$= \frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda} \widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda) - \frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda^{2}} u(v) \qquad (3.54)$$

where in the last step we used (2.9), in the third last we used Fubini while in the second line we used again [1, Corollary 1.6.5].

The fact that the equality (3.51) is true for any $t \ge 0$ (and not only for almost all $t \ge 0$) comes from (strong) continuity of both sides which is a consequence of properties of Bochner integrals (e.g., [1, Proposition 1.2.2]). Further $s \mapsto \varphi_{v,v'}(s) - \varphi_{v,v}(s) = T_v(-s) (q_{v'}(s) - q_v(s))$ and, since $s \mapsto q_v(s)$ is continuous by Lemma 3.8, we have that $s \mapsto \varphi_{v,v'}(s) - \varphi_{v,v}(s)$ is continuous. Thus we can take the strong derivative in (3.51), use representation (3.52) and apply $T_v(t)$ to both sides of the equation to get

$$f(\partial_t - G_v)(q_v(t) - T_v(t)q_v(0)) = \theta_v \int_S (q_{v'}(t) - q_v(t))h_v(dv').$$
(3.55)

Remark 3.11. Take a function $u \in L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ with $u(0) \neq \mathbf{0}$ so that $u \notin H^v$ and define $u^0(t) := u(t) - T_v(t)u(0)$. Now $u^0(0) = \mathbf{0}$ so that one could have $u^0 \in H^v$. This is exactly the case of q_v and q_v^0 . Here the regularizing term $-T_v(t)u(0)$ has the same role of the regularization -u(0) in the canonical fractional derivative (3.8). Indeed, whenever u(t) is such that following computations are justified, the function $f(\partial_t - G_v)u^0(t)$ can be rewritten as

$$f(\partial_t - G_v) u^0(t) = -\int_0^\infty \left[U_s^v u^0(t) - u^0(t) \right] v(ds)$$

= $-\int_0^\infty \left[U_s^v u(t) - U_s^v T_v(t) u(0) - u(t) + T_v(t) u(0) \right] v(ds).$
(3.56)

Since

$$U_{s}^{v}T_{v}(t)u(0) = T_{v}(s)\Gamma_{s}T_{v}(t)u(0)$$

= $T_{v}(s)T_{v}(t-s)u(0)\mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]}$
= $T_{v}(t)u(0)\mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]}$ (3.57)

it follows that

$$f(\partial_t - G_v) u^0(t) = -\int_0^\infty \left[U_s^v u(t) - u(t) \right] v(ds) - \bar{v}(t) T_v(t) u(0)$$
(3.58)

which has the form of the first line in (3.8). It follows that the lhs in (3.45) has the structure of a canonical fractional derivative. A particular case which will be of great interest in the next sections is given by specializing $T_v(t)u(x) = u(x + vt)$ on suitable function spaces, to get from (3.58)

$$f(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x) (u(t, x) - u(0, x + vt)) = \int_0^\infty \left(u(t - s, x + vs) \mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]} - u(t, x) \right) v(ds) - \bar{v}(t) u(0, x + vt).$$
(3.59)

In this last case our operator provides a rigorous way to define explicitly $(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x)^{\alpha}$, which is usually understood as a pseudo-differential operator (see Sect. 5.1 below for details and references).

We proved until now that the function $q_v(t)$ satisfies the Boltzmann-type Eq. (3.45) where the operator $f(\partial_t - G_v)$ is obtained with Bochner subordination theory. This operator in the governing equation represents the "coupling" between the time evolution (delayed by the inverse subordinator) and the evolution on \mathfrak{B} (characterized by the non-exponential waiting times), induced by the non-Markovian perturbations. Now we show that the function

$$\varphi_{v,v'}(t) := \mathbb{E}^{v'} T_v(-t) \mathcal{T}(t) u(V(t)) = T_v(-t) q_{v'}(t)$$
(3.60)

satisfies an integro-differential equation of fractional type. We remark that applying $T_v(-t)$ to the random operator $\mathcal{T}(t)$ makes, under P^v , the evolution on \mathfrak{B} constant before the first perturbation induced by the semi-Markov process:

$$T_{v}(-t)\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t))\mathbb{1}_{[t \le \tau_{1}]} = u(v).$$
(3.61)

Therefore we will see that the equation contains only the scattering component and not the operator G_v .

In order to write the equation, let us first recall the canonical form of the fractional derivative (said Caputo-type),

$$\mathcal{D}_{t}^{\alpha}\phi(t) = \partial_{t} \int_{0}^{t} \phi(s) \frac{(t-s)^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} ds - \phi(0) \frac{t^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)}$$
$$= \partial_{t} \int_{0}^{t} (\phi(s) - \phi(0)) \frac{(t-s)^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} ds, \qquad (3.62)$$

which can be generalized by replacing the kernel $s^{-\alpha}/\Gamma(1-\alpha)$ with the tail of the Lévy measure $\bar{\nu}(s)$ as

$$\mathcal{D}_t^f \phi(t) := \partial_t \int_0^t \phi(s) \bar{\nu}(t-s) ds - \phi(0) \bar{\nu}(t)$$

= $\partial_t \int_0^t (\phi(s) - \phi(0)) \bar{\nu}(t-s) ds.$ (3.63)

for suitable functions ϕ . Here is the rigorous statement on the equation.

Proposition 3.12. If $\sup_{v} ||u(v)|| < \infty$, the function $t \mapsto \varphi_{v,v'}(t)$ defined in (3.60) satisfies the following problem on \mathfrak{B}

$$\mathcal{D}_{t}^{f}\varphi_{v,v}(t) = \theta_{v} \int_{S} \left(\varphi_{v,v'}(t) - \varphi_{v,v}(t)\right) h_{v}(dv'), \quad \varphi_{v,v'}(0) = u(v'), \quad (3.64)$$

for any $v, v' \in S$ and $t \ge 0$.

Proof. Take the representation in the Laplace space given in (3.50)

$$\frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda}\widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda) - \frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda^2}u(v) = \frac{1}{\lambda}\theta_v \int_S \left(\widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v'}(\lambda) - \widetilde{\varphi}_{v,v}(\lambda)\right)h_v(dv').$$
(3.65)

Note that (3.65) is still valid here since it comes from the renewal Eq. (3.46). In the same spirit of the Theorem 3.10 we first prove that the equation

$$\int_0^t \left(\varphi_{v,v}(s) - \varphi_{v,v}(0)\right) \,\overline{v}(t-s)ds$$
$$= \int_0^t \theta_v \int_S \left(\varphi_{v,v'}(w) - \varphi_{v,v}(w)\right) \,h_v(dv')dw$$
(3.66)

coincides in Laplace space $(t \mapsto \lambda)$ with (3.65). For the right-hand side we already did this in the proof of Theorem 3.10. For the left-hand side first note that since $t \mapsto \varphi_{v,v}(t)$ is in $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ for any T > 0 and $t \mapsto \overline{v}(t)$ is in $L^1([0, T]; \mathbb{R})$ for any T > 0, then their Laplace convolution is in $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ (see the discussion at the end of [1, p. 22]). Then, by an application of the convolution theorem for Laplace transform for Bochner integrals (e.g., [1, Proposition 1.6.4]), using that

$$\int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} \bar{\nu}(t) dt = \frac{f(\lambda)}{\lambda},\tag{3.67}$$

the equality follows. We already proved that the rhs of (3.66) is differentiable in Theorem 3.10. The lhs is instead continuous since, using that $\bar{v}(s) \in L^1([0, T], \mathbb{R})$, for any T > 0, and $\|\varphi_{v,v}(t)\| \leq \sup_v \|u(v)\|$, we can apply [1, Proposition 1.3.2 (and the discussion below)]. Hence both sides of (3.66) can be differentiated to get, for any t > 0,

$$\mathcal{D}_t^f \varphi_{v,v}(t) = \theta_v \int_S \left(\varphi_{v,v'}(t) - \varphi_{v,v}(t) \right) h_v(dv').$$
(3.68)

4. Abstract Wave Equation with semi-Markov Damping

We find here a generalized wave equation with damping which governs the expected value of a particular class of random evolutions. The results in this section provide the semi-Markov counterpart of the theory valid in the Markov case, given in [19, Section 4].

In this section we still work under (A1) and (A2). However, we further assume that:

- (1) $S = \{v_1, v_2\}$
- (2) $\theta_{v_1} = \theta_{v_2} =: \theta$, so that N(t) is a renewal counting process.
- (3) The semigroups $T_{v_1}(t)$ and $T_{v_2}(t)$ commute.
- (4) The generators G_{v_1}, G_{v_2} are scalar multiples of the same operator, with the form $G_{v_1} = G$ and $G_{v_2} = -G$, where G generates the group $T(t), t \in \mathbb{R}$.

Assumption (3) means that G_{v_1} generates $T_{v_1}(t) = T(t)$, $t \ge 0$, the forward evolution for *T*, while $G_{v_2} = -G$ generates $T_{v_2}(t) = T(-t)$, $t \ge 0$, the backward evolution for *T*. As a remarkable example, the above hypoteses include the translation group on $C_0(\mathbb{R})$ or $L^1(\mathbb{R})$, such that T(t)u(x) = u(x + t) and G = d/dx (in suitable sense).

Without losing the generality of the above hypotheses, we will assume $S = \{1, -1\}$. Hence, the underlying semi-Markov process can be written in the "telegraph" form

$$V(t) = V_0 (-1)^{N(t)}$$
(4.1)

where V_0 is a random variable with values in S and N(t) is the number of renewals up to time t.

As before use T(t) for the random evolution operator and define

$$q_1(t) := \mathbb{E}^1 \big(\mathcal{T}(t) u(V(t)) \big) \quad q_{-1}(t) := \mathbb{E}^{-1} \big(\mathcal{T}(t) u(V(t)) \big).$$

If V_0 is a r.v. with $P(V_0 = 1) = P(V_0 = -1) = 1/2$, hence

$$q(t) := \mathbb{E}\mathbb{E}^{V_0}(\mathcal{T}(t)u(V(t)))$$

= $q_1(t)P(V_0 = 1) + q_{-1}(t)P(V_0 = -1)$
= $\frac{q_1(t) + q_{-1}(t)}{2}$. (4.2)

In [19] the authors studied the special case of Markov random evolutions and found a second order abstract equation. By using our notations, we re-formulate their result in the following theorem (for the proof we refer to the original paper).

Theorem 4.1 [19, Section 4]. Let u(1) = u(-1) := u, so that u(V(t)) = u for any $t \ge 0$, where $u \in Dom(G^2)$. Moreover, let $P(V_0 = 1) = P(V_0 = -1) = 1/2$ and let $\mathcal{N}(t)$ be a Poisson process with intensity $\theta > 0$. Then (4.2) solves the abstract telegraph equation

$$\left(\partial_t^2 - G^2\right)q(t) = -2\theta\partial_t q(t), \qquad (4.3)$$

under the initial conditions q(0) = u and q'(0) = 0.

Equation (4.3) is also called abstract wave equation with damping. The reason of this name is that, in the case of translation groups on $C_0(\mathbb{R})$, where $G^2 = d^2/dx^2$, the abstract Eq. (4.3) is formally equivalent to the classical damped wave Eq. (5.70) as we will see in the next section (the equivalence is only formal because (4.3) is an abstract equation while (5.70) is a classical equation).

We observe that (4.3) has an interesting connection to the abstract wave equation

$$\partial_t^2 w(t) = G^2 w(t) \quad w(0) = u \quad w'(0) = 0,$$
(4.4)

where $u \in Dom(G^2)$. It is immediate to verify that (4.4) is solved by the "free" evolution

$$w(t) = \frac{1}{2} (T(t)u + T(-t)u).$$
(4.5)

It is proved by Griego and Hersh [19] that the solution to (4.3) is related with w(t) by the following equality

$$q(t) = \mathbb{E}w\left(\int_0^t (-1)^{\mathcal{N}(\tau)} d\tau\right)$$
(4.6)

where $\mathcal{N}(\tau)$ is the underlying Poisson process pacing the jumps of the velocity. Heuristically, this means that the solution to (4.3) is obtained by perturbing the free evolution (4.5) at random times. This causes the origin of the damping term in Eq. (4.3), making Eq. (4.3) different from Eq. (4.4). This is proved in [19, Thm. 4].

In the following Theorem, we show that q(t) in (4.2), also in our general semi-Markov setting, is again the average of the free evolution (4.5) with the time t suitably randomized.

Theorem 4.2. Let q(t) and w(t) be defined in (4.2) and (4.5). The following representation holds:

$$q(t) = \mathbb{E} w \left(\int_0^t (-1)^{N(\tau)} d\tau \right),$$

where $N(\tau)$ is the underlying renewal counting process.

Proof. Let us denote the occupation measure of V(t) in the state v by

$$H_t^v = \int_0^t \mathbb{1}_{\{V(s)=v\}} ds, \quad v = \pm 1,$$
(4.7)

and observe that the difference of occupation times can be written as

$$H_t^1 - H_t^{-1} = V_0 \int_0^t (-1)^{N(\tau)} d\tau.$$
(4.8)

Taking into account that $T_1(t)$ and $T_{-1}(t)$ commute, and using the semigroup property, the random evolution can be re-written as

$$\mathcal{T}(t)u = T_1(H_t^1) T_{-1}(H_t^{-1})u \tag{4.9}$$

so that the waiting times J_i are no more relevant. Using the assumption that $T_{\pm 1}(t) = T(\pm t)$, where T(t) is a group, we can write (4.9) as

$$\mathcal{T}(t)u = T(H_t^1) T(-H_t^{-1})u = T(H_t^1 - H_t^{-1})u$$
$$= T\left(V_0 \int_0^t (-1)^{N(\tau)} d\tau\right)u.$$
(4.10)

Let $\gamma_t = \int_0^t (-1)^{N(\tau)} d\tau$. The expected value of (4.10) can be written as

$$q(t) = \mathbb{E}(\mathcal{T}(t)u) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathbb{E}(\mathcal{T}(t)u|V_0 = 1) + \mathbb{E}(\mathcal{T}(t)u|V_0 = -1) \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \left(\mathbb{E}\left(T(\gamma_t)u\right) + \mathbb{E}\left(T(-\gamma_t)u\right) \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \mathbb{E}\left(T(\gamma_t)u + T(-\gamma_t)u\right)$$
$$= \mathbb{E}w(\gamma_t)$$
(4.11)

and the proof is complete.

We derive now the semi-Markov version of the damped wave Eq. (4.3). Let us first note that the d'Alembert-type operator on the lhs of (4.3) is, formally,

$$\Box := \left(\partial_t^2 - G^2\right) = \left(\partial_t - G\right)\left(\partial_t + G\right).$$
(4.12)

In order to write down the governing equation of q(t) in our semi-Markov setting we introduce the compact notation

$$\mathcal{D}^+ := f\left(\partial_t + G\right) \tag{4.13}$$

$$\mathcal{D}^{-} := f \left(\partial_{t} - G\right) \tag{4.14}$$

where the operators on the rhs of (4.13) and (4.14) are defined as in Sect. 3.1. Then we define the operator

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box} := \mathcal{D}^+ \mathcal{D}^- \tag{4.15}$$

on $L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$ with domain $D \subset L^1([0, T]; \mathfrak{B})$.

We observe that when $f(\lambda) = \lambda^{\alpha}$, the operator in (4.15) has the form of the fractional power

$$\Box^{\alpha} := \left(\partial_t^2 - G^2\right)^{\alpha}.$$
(4.16)

Let us first note that, under the more restrictive assumptions in this section, the sets H^v , $v \in \{-1, 1\}$ defined in (3.18) are the same set for any v. Hence we will use the notation H.

Content courtesy of Springer Nature, terms of use apply. Rights reserved.

Lemma 4.3. The operators \mathcal{D}^- and \mathcal{D}^+ commute on $H \cap D$.

Proof. Note that

$$f(\partial_{t} - G) f(\partial_{t} + G) \phi(t) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left[\phi(t) - T(s')\phi(t - s')\mathbb{1}_{[s' < t]} - T(t)\phi(0)\mathbb{1}_{[s' \ge t]} - T(-s)\phi(t - s)\mathbb{1}_{[s < t]} + \mathbb{1}_{[s < t]}\mathbb{1}_{[s' < t - s]}T(s' - s)\phi(t - s - s') + \mathbb{1}_{[s < t]}\mathbb{1}_{[s' \ge t - s]}T(t - 2s)\phi(0) \right] \nu(ds)\nu(ds').$$

$$(4.17)$$

Since $\phi \in H$, it follows that $\phi(0) = \mathbf{0}$ and therefore we have from (4.17)

$$f(\partial_{t} - G) f(\partial_{t} + G) \phi(t) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \left[\phi(t) - T(s')\phi(t - s')\mathbb{1}_{[s' < t]} - T(-s)\phi(t - s)\mathbb{1}_{[s < t]} \right] \\ + \mathbb{1}_{[s < t]}\mathbb{1}_{[s' < t - s]}T(s' - s)\phi(t - s - s') \left[v(ds)v(ds') \right] \\ = f(\partial_{t} + G) f(\partial_{t} - G) \phi(t)$$
(4.18)

where exhange in the order of integrals is guaranteed by Fubini Theorem for double Bochner integrals [1, Thm. 1.1.9], since $\phi \in D$.

We are now in position to state the following result, which is a semi-Markov counterpart of Eq. (4.3). Before stating the following theorem we introduce the functions $w^{\pm}: [0, \infty) \mapsto \mathfrak{B}$ defined as

$$w^{\pm}(t) := T(\pm t)u. \tag{4.19}$$

We remark that w^{\pm} are the unique solutions to the wave equation, under suitable initial conditions:

$$\left(\partial_t^2 - G^2\right)\phi(t) = 0, \quad \phi(0) = u, \quad \phi'(0) = \pm Gu.$$
 (4.20)

Theorem 4.4. Let u(1) = u(-1) := u, so that u(V(t)) = u for any $t \ge 0$, where $u \in Dom(G^2)$. Moreover, let $P(V_0 = 1) = P(V_0 = -1) = 1/2$. Then (4.2) satisfies the equation on \mathfrak{B}

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box}\left(q(t) - w(t)\right) = -\theta \mathcal{D}^{-}\left(q(t) - w^{+}(t)\right) - \theta \mathcal{D}^{+}\left(q(t) - w^{-}(t)\right), \qquad (4.21)$$

under the initial condition q(0) = u, where $w^{\pm}(t) = T(\pm t)q(0)$ and w(t) are the free evolution (see (4.5) for w(t)), i.e., the unique solutions to the abstract wave Eq. (4.4) under appropriate initial conditions, according to the above definitions.

Proof. The equations given in Theorem 3.10 split into

$$\mathcal{D}^{-}(q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0)) = -\theta q_{1}(t) + \theta q_{-1}(t), \qquad (4.22)$$

$$\mathcal{D}^+(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) = \theta q_1(t) - \theta q_{-1}(t).$$
(4.23)

under $q_1(0) = q_{-1}(0) = u$. By adding and subtracting the appropriate terms we have

$$\mathcal{D}^{-}(q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0)) = -\theta (q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0)) + \theta (q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) - \theta (T(t) - T(-t)) u,$$
(4.24)
$$\mathcal{D}^{+}(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) = \theta (q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0))$$

$$-\theta \left(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)\right) + \theta \left(T(t) - T(-t)\right)u.$$
(4.25)

By Lemma 3.9 we know that both $q_1(t) - T(t)q_1(0)$ and $q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)$ are in H and therefore they lie in the domain of \mathcal{D}^+ and \mathcal{D}^- and further, by linearity, also their linear combination does. Further, since $u \in \mathfrak{B}_0$ it is clear that $(T(t) - T(-t))u \in H$ and thus by Lemma 3.4 it also lies in the domain of \mathcal{D}^+ . So we can apply \mathcal{D}^+ to both sides of (4.24). By analogous considerations, we can apply \mathcal{D}^- to both sides of (4.25). It follows that $(q_1(t) - T(t)q_1(0))$ and $q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)$ are elements of $D \cap H$. Hence we can apply Lemma 4.3 to get

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box}(q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0)) = -\theta \mathcal{D}^{+}(q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0)) + \theta \mathcal{D}^{+}(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) - \theta \mathcal{D}^{+}(T(t) - T(-t))u,$$
(4.26)
$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box}(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) = \theta \mathcal{D}^{-}(q_{-}(t) - T(t)q_{-}(0))$$

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box}(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) = \theta \mathcal{D}^{-}(q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0)) - \theta \mathcal{D}^{-}(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) + \theta \mathcal{D}^{-}(T(t) - T(-t))u.$$
(4.27)

Using now (4.24) and (4.25) we see that

$$\mathcal{D}^{+}(q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) = -\mathcal{D}^{-}(q_{1}(t) - T(t)q_{1}(0))$$
(4.28)

and substituting in (4.26) and (4.27) we obtain

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box} (q_1(t) - T(t)q_1(0)) = -\theta \mathcal{D}^+ (q_1(t) - T(t)q_1(0)) -\theta \mathcal{D}^- (q_1(t) - T(t)q_1(0)) - \theta \mathcal{D}^+ (T(t) - T(-t))u,$$
(4.29)
$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box} (q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) = -\theta \mathcal{D}^+ (q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0))$$

$$-\theta \mathcal{D}^{-} (q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) + \theta \mathcal{D}^{-} (T(t) - T(-t)) u, \qquad (4.30)$$

and again by linearity

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box} (q_1(t) - T(t)q_1(0)) = -\theta \mathcal{D}^+ (q_1(t) - T(-t)u) - \theta \mathcal{D}^- (q_1(t) - T(t)u)$$
(4.31)

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box} (q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)q_{-1}(0)) = -\theta \mathcal{D}^{+} (q_{-1}(t) - T(-t)u) - \theta \mathcal{D}^{-} (q_{-1}(t) - T(t)u).$$
(4.32)

By summing (4.31) and (4.32) we get

$$\mathcal{D}_{\Box} (2q(t) - (T(t) + T(-t))u) = -\theta \mathcal{D}^{+} (2q(t) - 2T(-t)u) - \theta \mathcal{D}^{-} (2q(t) - 2T(t)u)$$
(4.33)

and then dividing by 2 both sides of (4.33) we obtain the result.

5. Transport with Infinite Mean Flight Times and Superdiffusion

We here consider a model for scattering transport such that the waiting times between velocity changes (collisions) have infinite expectation. Therefore this model substantially differs from the classical Markov case with exponentially distributed time intervals, in particular for what concerns scaling limits. It is a classical result (e.g., [61]) that a transport process with uniform velocity changes paced by i.i.d. exponential r.v.'s converges, after a suitable scaling limit, to a Brownian motion, therefore exhibiting a diffusive behaviour (the mean square displacement grows like Ct, C > 0, as $t \to \infty$) and infinite velocity. However the exponential waiting time is not crucial to have this behaviour: if one takes arbitrary finite mean waiting times, then in the long run (or after a scaling limit) the convergence is still to a diffusive process (see, for example, [29, Chapter 3]). However the infinite expectation case seems to be always ruled out by classical assumptions in this literature. In this section we are able to deal with the infinite expectation case using some CTRWs scaling limit theory. In particular we show that a suitable scaling yields to a superdiffusive transport process whose one-dimensional distribution is supported (when the process starts from the origin) on

$$\mathcal{B}_t^d := \left\{ z \in \mathbb{R}^d : \|z\|_d \le t \right\}.$$
(5.1)

This agrees with the intuition because the longer flight times tend to be (on average) longer (heavy tailed) than in the exponential (or finite mean) case and permits a space scaling as fast as the time scaling.

Here is a more rigorous discussion.

Consider a semi-Markov model of transporting particle in \mathbb{R}^d as follows. It is assumed that the particle originating at $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ moves along the unit vector v_1 with constant velocity 1, until it has a collision after a random waiting time J_1 ; then the particle moves (again with constant velocity 1) along the unit direction v_2 for a random time J_2 , and so on. Let the v_i have uniform distribution on the unit sphere

$$S^{d-1} := \left\{ v \in \mathbb{R}^d : \|v\|_d = 1 \right\},$$
(5.2)

where $\|\cdot\|_d$ stands for the euclidean norm, independently on the past history, and let the J_i be i.i.d. random variables in \mathbb{R}^+ . Hence, let V(t) be a semi-Markov chain on S^{d-1} , representing the unit velocity vector of the moving particle, i.e.,

$$V(t) = v_n \quad \tau_{n-1} \le t < \tau_n, \quad n \in \mathbb{N}$$

where $\tau_n = \sum_{i=1}^n J_i$ denotes the time of the *n*-th scattering, with $\tau_0 = 0$. Let, for $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

$$X(t) = x + \int_0^t V(\tau) d\tau$$
(5.3)

be a continuous additive functional of V, representing the position of the particle. With the usual notation

$$N(t) = \max\{n \ge 0 : \tau_n \le t\},\$$

the number of scatterings up to time t, we can re-write (5.3) as

$$X(t) = x + \sum_{i=1}^{N(t)} J_i v_i + (t - \tau_{N(t)}) v_{N(t)+1}.$$
(5.4)

We call (X(t), V(t)) semi-Markov isotropic transport process. For any $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $v \in S^{d-1}$ we denote the one-dimensional distribution of the process, started at x and v, as

$$p_t(dz, dw|x, v) := P(X(t) \in dz, V(t) \in dw|V(0) = v),$$
(5.5)

which is compactly supported on the set

$$\{(z,w)\in\mathbb{R}^d\times\mathcal{S}^{d-1}:||z-x||_d\leq t,w\in\mathcal{S}^{d-1}\}.$$

Denoting by \mathbb{E}^{ν} the integration with respect to the measure (5.5), we define the mean value

$$g(x, v, t) = \mathbb{E}^{v} h(X(t), V(t)), \qquad (5.6)$$

where $h \in C_0(\mathbb{R}^d \times S^{d-1})$. Clearly, (5.6) is nothing more that the mean value defined in (2.6) with reference to the particular random evolution

$$T_{V(t)}(t - \tau_{N(t)}) \cdots T_{v_2}(J_2) T_{v_1}(J_1)$$
(5.7)

where T_{v_i} are translations groups on $C_0(\mathbb{R}^d \times S^{d-1})$ acting on the coordinate $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, namely $T_v(t)h(x, v') := h(x + vt, v')$, for any $v, v' \in S^{d-1}$.

In the special case where the waiting times have exponential law with mean $1/\theta$, then V(t) is a continuous time Markov chain and also (X(t), V(t)) is jointly Markov. Such a process has been studied in several papers (e.g., [40,61]). In this case it is true that (5.6) defines a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on $C_0(\mathbb{R}^d \times S^{d-1})$ equipped with the sup-norm (consult [61, Section 2]); for all $h \in C_0^1(\mathbb{R}^d \times S^{d-1})$ the following equation holds

$$\partial_t g(x, v, t) = v \cdot \nabla_x g(x, v, t) + \theta \int_{S^{d-1}} (g(x, v', t) - g(x, v, t)) \mu(dv'),$$
(5.8)

under the condition g(x, v, 0) = h(x, v), where $\mu(\cdot)$ is the uniform measure on \mathcal{S}^{d-1} . Equation (5.8), also known as linear Boltzmann equation, is the backward equation for the Markov process (X(t), V(t)) and the operator acting on the right side is the infinitesimal generator.

In the framework of statistical physics, one of the things that makes this Markov process important is the fact that it is an approximation of a diffusion process; indeed X(t) converges to a Brownian motion by re-scaling the space variable as $x \to cx$ and the time variable as $t \to tc^2$ and letting $c \to \infty$. For a discussion on this point, consult, for example, [61, Sections 3 and 4].

We stress again that, alongside this classic result, there is another important fact, which perhaps is not so well known: a large class of semi-Markov transport processes shares the same asymptotic property which leads to a limit diffusion. This means that, in the scaling limit of small and rapid jumps, the exponential distribution of waiting times (and the consequent Markovianity of the process) is not a crucial condition to have

convergence to Brownian motion. Rather, the only thing that matters is that the waiting times have finite mean and variance. We refer to the next Remark (5.4) for a sketched proof, and to [29, Section 4.3] for a more general discussion. The reader can consult also [46] for a general theory concerning the limits of Markov transport processes. Moreover, for an example of a transport process whose flight times have finite mean but are not exponential, consult [41], where the authors assume Dirichlet distributed flight times.

Thus, transport processes with infinite mean waiting times are cut out from the above consideration. But yet, semi-Markov processes with such a property have proven to be a fundamental tool in statistical physics, especially in models of anomalous diffusions (see, for example, [36,39] and references therein). In Sect. 5.2, we focus on this aspect and find new results in this direction using some CTRWs limit theory.

5.1. Transport processes with heavy-tailed flight times. We here consider a particular type of semi-Markov process V(t) on S^{d-1} , whose waiting times exhibit power-law decaying densities, with infinite mean and variance.

In order to construct such a process, we refer to the time-change assumption introduced in Sect. 2.2. Hence, assume that $\sigma^{\alpha}(t)$ is a stable subordinator with index $\alpha \in (0, 1)$, corresponding to the Bernstein function $f(\lambda) = \lambda^{\alpha}$, and let $L^{\alpha}(t)$ denote its inverse; if W(t) is a continuous time Markov chain on S^{d-1} , whose waiting times are exponentially distributed with mean $1/\theta$, we construct the time-changed process

$$V_{\alpha}(t) := W(L^{\alpha}(t)).$$
(5.9)

By applying (2.17), the waiting times J_n of $V_{\alpha}(t)$ follow the heavy tailed distribution

$$P(J_n > t) = \mathbb{E}e^{-\theta L^{\alpha}(t)} = \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-\theta t^{\alpha}), \quad \alpha \in (0, 1],$$
(5.10)

where

$$\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(x) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{x^k}{\Gamma(1+\alpha k)}$$

denotes the so-called Mittag Leffler function. It is not hard to see that waiting times with these distribution have infinite expectation: one has indeed by [38, Theorem 2.1] that

$$P(J_n > t) = \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-\theta t^{\alpha}) \stackrel{\infty}{\sim} \frac{1}{\theta} \frac{t^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)}$$
(5.11)

from which it easily follows that $\mathbb{E}J_n = \infty$.

Note that the Markov case is formally re-obtained by putting $\alpha = 1$, whence we obtain the exponential waiting times $P(J_n > t) = e^{-\theta t}$.

Denote now

$$X_{\alpha}(t) := x + \int_0^t V_{\alpha}(s) ds.$$
(5.12)

Note that in the one-dimensional case this process has already been considered in [12], where the authors studied several distributional properties (e.g., the distribution of the first passage time of the process).

We now prove that in this framework the transport process $(X_{\alpha}(t), V_{\alpha}(t))$ is governed by an equation which is formally similar to the Boltzmann Eq. (5.8), except that the

material derivative $\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x$ on the left-hand side will be replaced by its fractional power $(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x)^{\alpha}$. This operator has been considered in several papers as a pseudodifferential operator with Laplace–Fourier $(x, t) \mapsto (\xi, \lambda)$ symbol $(\lambda + iv \cdot \xi)^{\alpha}$ and associated with the so-called Lévy flights or Lévy walks (e.g., [31,55]). The reader can consult, for example, [5,62] for an introduction to the theory of Lévy walks and some interesting applications.

We provide here the mathematical background of this idea by showing how these processes are related to semi-Markov random evolutions and how this fractional material derivative can be adjusted to be included in our general framework. In other words, we reformulate part of the theory of Sect. 3 in terms of pseudo-differential operators.

So, let us consider the Banach space of functions $L^1([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$ endowed with its natural norm. Moreover, let H be the subset of $L^1([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$ whose elements have value zero at t = 0 and are absolutely continuous functions such that their first derivatives (in time and space) are in $L^1([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$. Finally, let $T_v(t)$ be the translation operator, such that $T_v(s)h(x, t) = h(x + vs, t)$, and let Γ_s denote the killed time shift, i.e., $\Gamma_s h(x, t) = h(x, t - s)\mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]}$. Consider the family of operators $\{U_s^v\}_{s \ge 0}$ defined by

$$U_s^v h(x,t) := T_v(s) \Gamma_s h(x,t) = \begin{cases} h(x+vs,t-s), & s \le t, \\ 0, & s > t. \end{cases}$$
(5.13)

By Lemma 3.3, $(U_s^v)_{s\geq 0}$ defines a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on $L^1([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$. On functions $h \in H$, the generator of $\{U_s^v\}_{s\geq 0}$ has the form $-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} + v \cdot \nabla_x$. Consider the subordinate semigroup $(\mathfrak{U}_s^v)_{s\geq 0}$ defined by the following Bochner integral

$$\mathfrak{U}_{s}^{v}h=\int_{0}^{\infty}U_{s'}^{v}h\ P(\sigma^{\alpha}(s)\in ds').$$

By Phillips theorem (see [54, Theorem 12.6]), $(\mathfrak{U}_s^v)_{s\geq 0}$ is again a strongly continuous contraction semigroup on $L^1([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$ and, if A_v^U is the generator of U_s^v , then the generator of \mathfrak{U}_s^v is $-(-A_v^U)^{\alpha}$ which is defined at least on $Dom(A_v^U)$. For $h \in H$, since A_v^U takes the form $-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} + v \cdot \nabla_x$, then $-(-A_v^U)^{\alpha}$ has the form

$$-\left(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x\right)^{\alpha} h(x,t) := \int_0^\infty (U_s^v h(x,t) - h(x,t)) \frac{\alpha s^{-\alpha - 1}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)} ds$$
$$= \int_0^\infty (h(x + vs, t - s) \mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]} - h(x,t)) \frac{\alpha s^{-\alpha - 1}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)} ds.$$
(5.14)

It turns out that we can take the last line in (5.14) as a Lebesgue integral, and use it to define the operator $(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x)^{\alpha}$ as a Lebesgue integral. We are now in position to prove the following result, which extends the linear Boltzmann Eq. (5.8) to this kind of semi-Markov processes.

Proposition 5.1. Let $x \mapsto h(x, v)$ be in $L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ for any v and such that $\sup_v \|h(\cdot, v)\|_{L^1} < +\infty$ and $\sup_v \|v \cdot \nabla_x h(\cdot, v)\|_{L^1} < +\infty$. Denote

$$q(x, v, t) = \mathbb{E}^{v} h(X_{\alpha}(t), V_{\alpha}(t)).$$
(5.15)

Then q(x, v, t) solves the following equation

$$(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x)^{\alpha} q(x, v, t) - \frac{t^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} h(x + vt, v)$$

= $\theta \int_{S^{d-1}} (q(x, v', t) - q(x, v, t)) \mu(dv')$ (5.16)

where μ denotes the uniform measure on S^{d-1} and the operator $(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x)^{\alpha}$ is defined as a Lebesgue integral, in the sense that the lhs exists for all $v \in S$ and almost all (x, t). Further, it satisfies the equation in the Fourier–Laplace space

$$\begin{aligned} (\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha} \,\widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v, \lambda) &= (\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha - 1} \,\widehat{h}(\xi, v) \\ &+ \theta \int_{S^{d-1}} (\widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v', \lambda) - \widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v, \lambda)) \mu(dv'). \end{aligned} \tag{5.17}$$

Proof. From the construction of the process and the law of total probability, by conditioning on the first jump time (see [29, Theorem 3.1]) and using the Markov property of semi-Markov processes at jump times, the following renewal equation holds

$$q(x, v, t) = h(x + vt, v)P^{v} (J_{1} > t) + \int_{0}^{t} P^{v} (J_{1} \in ds) \int_{S^{d-1}} q(x + vs, v', t - s)\mu(dv').$$
(5.18)

It follows by the assumptions on h that, for any T > 0,

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} |q(x, v, t)| dx \, dt \leq \sup_{v} \|h(\cdot, v)\|_{L^{1}} T < +\infty$$
(5.19)

and thus the Fourier–Laplace transform $(x \mapsto \xi, t \mapsto \lambda)$ of q(x, v, t) exists. Hence we apply the Fourier transform in x to both members of (5.18), to obtain

$$\widehat{q}(\xi, v, t) = e^{-i\xi \cdot vt} \widehat{h}(\xi, v) P^{v}(J_{1} > t) + \int_{0}^{t} P^{v}(J_{1} \in ds) e^{-i\xi \cdot vs} \int_{S^{d-1}} \mu(dv') \widehat{q}(\xi, v', t-s).$$

This allows to have a convolution operator in t on the right side. Then, by applying the Laplace transform in t, we get

$$\widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v, \lambda) = \widehat{h}(\xi, v) \frac{(\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha - 1}}{\theta + (\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha}} + \frac{\theta}{\theta + (\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha}} \int_{S^{d - 1}} \mu(dv') \widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v', \lambda)$$

which can be re-arranged as

$$\begin{split} \widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v, \lambda)(\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha} &= (\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha - 1}\widehat{h}(\xi, v) \\ &+ \theta \int_{S^{d-1}} (\widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v', \lambda) - \widehat{\widehat{q}}(\xi, v, \lambda)) \mu(dv'). \end{split}$$

This proves that (5.17) is verified. Moreover, by the assumption on h, we can apply the results of the previous section to say that

$$(t, x) \mapsto (\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x)^{\alpha} q(x, v, t)$$
(5.20)

is in $L^1([0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^d)$ for any T > 0 and $v \in S^{d-1}$. We also note that

$$\begin{split} &\int_0^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} e^{-\lambda t} e^{i\xi \cdot x} \left(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x\right)^\alpha q(x, v, t) dx dt \\ &= \int_0^\infty \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} e^{-\lambda t} e^{i\xi \cdot x} \left(\int_0^\infty (-q(x + vs, v, t - s) \mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]} \right. \\ &+ q(x, v, t)) \frac{\alpha s^{-\alpha - 1}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)} ds \right) dx dt \\ &= \int_0^\infty e^{-\lambda t} \left(\int_0^\infty (-e^{-i\xi \cdot vs} \widehat{q}(\xi, v, t - s) \mathbb{1}_{[s \le t]} \right. \\ &+ \widehat{q}(\xi, v, t)) \frac{\alpha s^{-\alpha - 1}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)} ds \right) dt \\ &= \widehat{q}(\xi, v, \lambda) \int_0^\infty (1 - e^{-s(\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)}) \frac{\alpha s^{-\alpha - 1}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)} ds \\ &= \widehat{q}(\xi, v, \lambda) (\lambda + i\xi \cdot v)^\alpha. \end{split}$$

Remark 5.2. We observe that the distribution of $X_{\alpha}(t)$ has support on $||z - x||_d \le t$ and has a discrete component on the sphere $||z - x||_d = t$, the last one being the probability that $V_{\alpha}(t)$ has no jumps up to time *t*:

$$P(||X_{\alpha}(t) - x||_{d} = t) = \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-\theta t^{\alpha})$$

where $\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(\cdot)$ is the Mittag–Leffler function.

Whenever (5.5) has a Lebesgue density $p_t(z, w|x, v)$ on the open ball $||z - x||_d < t$ (this is true, for example, in the case of isotropic Markov transport process, consult [56] for the explicit expression) by Proposition 5.1 the following backward equation holds on the set $||z - x||_d \le t$:

$$(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x)^{\alpha} p_t(z, w | x, v) - \delta(z - x - vt) \delta(w - v) \frac{t^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)}$$

= $\theta \int_{S^{d-1}} (p_t(z, w | x, v') - p_t(z, w | x, v)) \mu(dv'),$ (5.21)

where $\delta(x)$ denotes the Dirac delta. Hence, on the open set $||z - x||_d < t$, the density solves the following forward equation

$$(\partial_t + w \cdot \nabla_z)^{\alpha} p_t(z, w | x, v) = \theta \int_{S^{d-1}} (p_t(z, w' | x, v) - p_t(z, w | x, v)) \mu(dw').$$
(5.22)

Remark 5.3. For another model of random flight process whose governing equations exhibit fractional operators, consult [16].

5.2. Convergence to a superdiffusive transport process. We prove in this section that, under a suitable scaling, the process $X_{\alpha}(t)$, defined in the previous section, converges in distribution to a superdiffusive process. It turns out that this limiting process can be represented as a transport process with continuous paths.

In order to study a scaling limit of $X_{\alpha}(t)$, we recall here some basic notions from the theory of CTRWs (see, for example, [8,37]). In this section we adopt the notation used for $X_{\alpha}(t)$, with the integretation given in the CTRWs setting.

Hence consider i.i.d. random vectors (J_i, Y_i) , where $Y_i \in \mathbb{R}^d$ represents a particle jump and $J_i \in \mathbb{R}^+$ is the waiting time preceeding that jump. Let $Y(n) = Y_1 + \cdots + Y_n$ represent the location of the particle after *n* jumps and $\tau_n = J_1 + \cdots + J_n$ denote the time of the *n*-th jump. Moreover, let $N(t) = \max\{n \ge 0 : \tau_n \le t\}$ be the renewal counting process representing the number of jumps up to time *t*. A CTRW is defined as

$$Y(N(t)) = \sum_{i=1}^{N(t)} Y_i.$$

The wording "coupled" CTRWs means that J_i and Y_i are stochastically dependent.

By formula (5.4) we see that, apart from the initial position x, the process X(t) can be written as a particular CTRW with waiting times J_i and jumps $Y_i = J_i v_i$ (this is a Lévy walk in the sense of [31]) plus a corrective term

$$\epsilon(t) := (t - \tau_{N(t)})v_{N(t)+1}.$$

Our goal is to understand wheter the scaled process

$$X_{\alpha}^{c}(t) := x + c^{-H} \int_{0}^{ct} V_{\alpha}(s) ds$$

= $x + c^{-H} \sum_{i=1}^{N(ct)} J_{i} v_{i} + c^{-H} \epsilon(ct)$ (5.23)

converges, as $c \to \infty$, to some stochastic process for some H > 0.

Remark 5.4. As mentioned in the previous section, if J_i have finite expectation and variance, it is well known that a Brownian motion is obtained in the limit when H = 1/2. The diffusive behavior is caused by some facts, which we recall here in a heuristic way, without claiming to be exhaustive. First note that when the r.v.'s J_i have finite mean $1/\theta$ the renewal theorem states that $N(ct) \approx c\theta t$. Further $\|\epsilon(ct)\| \leq c^{-H} J_{N(ct)+1} \approx c^{-H} J_{c\theta t}$ and the latter quantity tends to zero a.s., for any H > 0. Now, if the J_i also have finite variance, putting H = 1/2 and using central limit arguments, we have that $c^{-1/2}Y([ct]) \rightarrow B(t)$, where B(t) is a Brownian motion in \mathbb{R}^d . Combining these two facts, we have

$$X^{c}(t) = x + c^{-1/2}Y(N(ct)) + c^{-1/2}\epsilon(ct) \approx x + c^{-1/2}Y([c\theta t]) \to x + B(\theta t),$$

hence the time-change simply yields a change of scale in the limit process.

In our case the r.v.'s J_i are i.i.d. with infinite expectation. We show here that this permits to obtain a limit process with the scaling $x \to c^{-1/\alpha}x$, $t \to c^{1/\alpha}t$, $\alpha \in (0, 1)$, i.e., putting H = 1 in (5.23) and renaming c as $c^{1/\alpha}$ for convenience.

When studying this kind of limit of $X_{\alpha}(t)$, there are two problems to address. One is that the Mittag–Leffler distributed waiting times J_i have infinite expectation and

variance, so there is no hope to apply the arguments of Remark 5.4. The second is that the quantity $c^{-1/\alpha} \epsilon(c^{1/\alpha}t)$ does not converge to zero and gives a contribution to the limit. In order to distinguish the two components we rewrite (5.23) as

$$X^c_{\alpha}(t) := x + Y^c_{\alpha}(t) + \epsilon^{\alpha}_c(t) \tag{5.24}$$

where

$$Y_{\alpha}^{c}(t) := c^{-1/\alpha} Y(N(c^{1/\alpha}t)), \qquad (5.25)$$

and

$$\epsilon_c^{\alpha}(t) := c^{-1/\alpha} \epsilon(c^{1/\alpha} t). \tag{5.26}$$

It is instructive to deal with the two components separately, therefore we first study Y_{α}^{c} and ϵ_{c}^{α} and then we prove the convergence of the sum X_{α}^{c} .

We begin with Y_{α}^{c} which is a particular CTRW whose waiting times belong to the domain of attraction of a stable law. In what follows, we refer to [8,37] (and references therein) for the corresponding theory of scaling limits for this kind of coupled CTRWs.

Since J_i has a Mittag–Leffler distribution, then the $J_i v_i$ belong to the domain of attraction of a rotationally invariant α -stable law, hence

$$c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{[ct]} J_i v_i \stackrel{\text{fdd}}{\to} A(t)$$

where A(t) is a rotationally invariant stable process and $\stackrel{\text{fdd}}{\rightarrow}$ denotes convergence of all finite-dimensional distributions. Moreover, the time τ_n of the *n*-th scattering and the renewal counting process N(t) are such that

$$c^{-1/\alpha} \tau_{[ct]} \stackrel{\text{fdd}}{\to} \sigma^{\alpha}(t) \quad c^{-1} N([c^{1/\alpha}t]) \stackrel{\text{fdd}}{\to} L^{\alpha}(t)$$

where $\sigma^{\alpha}(t)$ is a α -stable subordinator and $L^{\alpha}(t)$ is its inverse. The reader can consult [36, Section 6.4]) for the above results. Heuristically, combining the above results, we should have for the scaled process

$$Y_{\alpha}^{c}(t) = c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{N(c^{1/\alpha}t)} J_{i} v_{i} = c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{cc^{-1}N(c^{1/\alpha}t)} J_{i} v_{i} \approx A\left(L^{\alpha}(t)\right).$$
(5.27)

Actually this is not exactly true: it will turn out that the process $A(L^{\alpha}(t))$ is the limit of the overshooting CTRW, i.e., the process

$$c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{N(c^{1/\alpha}t)+1} J_i v_i$$

while our process converges to $A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)$. The role of the following theorem is to make rigorous the above heuristic idea.

Remark 5.5. In particular, the theorem below will clarify what is the stochastic dependence between $L^{\alpha}(t)$ and A(t), which can be described heuristically as follows. The process $L^{\alpha}(t)$ is the first passage time through level t of a stable subordinator $\sigma^{\alpha}(t)$, while A(t) is the sum of displacements whose direction is uniformly choosen on S^{d-1} and whose length is equal the jump of the stable subordinator $\sigma^{\alpha}(t)$. It follows that $||A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)||_d \leq \sigma^{\alpha} (L^{\alpha}(t)-) < t$, a.s., since $A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)$ is the position of the process A(t) when the subordinator is in the starting point of the jump over t. It is clear from the construction of A(t) that, on any finite interval of time, it performs a countable infinity of displacements with length less than δ , for any δ and a finite number with length more than δ , for some $\delta > 0$.

Also, some physical properties of the limit process are interesting. It turns out that $A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)$ is superdiffusive (we recall that a process is said to be superdiffusive if its mean square displacement grows as t^{γ} , with $\gamma > 1$; in our case we find that $\gamma = 2$).

Theorem 5.6. Let $Y_{\alpha}^{c}(t)$ be the process defined in (5.25). Suppose (without loss of generality), that the waiting time distribution (5.10) has $\theta = 1$. Let e_s be a Poisson point process on $\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty)$ with the intensity

$$K(dx, ds) = \int_{S^{d-1}} \delta_{vs}(dx) \frac{\alpha s^{-\alpha - 1}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)} ds \,\mu(dv).$$
(5.28)

Define the process on $\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty)$

$$\left(A(t), \sigma^{\alpha}(t)\right) := \sum_{s \le t} e_s.$$
(5.29)

Then the following is true.

(1) A(t) and $\sigma^{\alpha}(t)$ are stochastically dependent, with joint distribution given by

 $\mathbb{E}e^{-\lambda\sigma^{\alpha}(t)+i\xi\cdot A(t)}=e^{-t\psi(\xi,\lambda)}, \quad \xi\in\mathbb{R}^d, \lambda\geq 0,$

where

$$\psi(\xi,\lambda) = \int_{S^{d-1}} (\lambda - i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha} \mu(dv).$$
(5.30)

The marginal processes A(t) and $\sigma^{\alpha}(t)$ are, respectively, a rotationally invariant α -stable process and an α -stable subordinator.

- (2) We have that $Y^c_{\alpha}(t)$ converges, in the sense of one-dimensional distributions, to the process $M(t) := A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)$ as $c \to \infty$ where $L^{\alpha}(t) := \inf \{s \ge 0 : \sigma^{\alpha}(s) > t\}$.
- (3) For all t > 0, M(t) has distribution with Fourier–Laplace transform

$$\psi^{M}(\xi,\lambda) := \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\lambda t} \mathbb{E} e^{i\xi \cdot M(t)} dt = \frac{\lambda^{\alpha - 1}}{\psi(\xi,\lambda)}.$$
(5.31)

(4) The limit process M(t) is self-similar with scaling rate $M(ct) \stackrel{d}{=} cM(t)$, hence it has a superdiffusive behavior with mean square displacement

$$\mathbb{E} \|M(t)\|_d^2 = t^2 \mathbb{E} \|M(1)\|_d^2.$$

Proof. We prove each item of the theorem separately.

From Semi-Markov Random Evolutions

(1) Note that, by definition, we have

$$(A(t), \sigma^{\alpha}(t)) = \sum_{\mathcal{X} \in \Pi} g(\mathcal{X})$$
 (5.32)

where Π is a Poisson process on $\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty) \times [0, t]$ with the mean measure K(dx, ds)dt and g(x, s, t) = (x, s). Further

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d \times (0,\infty) \times [0,t]} \left(\|g(x,s,t)\|_{d+1} \wedge 1 \right) K(dx,ds) dt < \infty$$
(5.33)

and thus it follows from Campbell theorem (e.g., [24, p. 28]) that, for $\underline{\xi} = (i\xi, -\lambda)$, $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $\lambda \ge 0$,

$$\mathbb{E}e^{\underline{\xi}\cdot(A(t),\sigma^{\alpha}(t))} = \mathbb{E}e^{i\underline{\xi}\cdot A(t) - \lambda\sigma^{\alpha}(t)}$$
$$= e^{-t\int_{\mathbb{R}^d \times (0,\infty)} \left(1 - e^{i\underline{\xi}\cdot x - \lambda s}\right) K(dx, ds)}$$
$$= e^{-t\int_{S^{d-1}} (\lambda - i\underline{\xi}\cdot v)^{\alpha} \mu(dv)}.$$
(5.34)

It follows from (5.34) that

$$\mathbb{E}e^{-\lambda\sigma^{\alpha}(t)} = e^{-t\lambda^{\alpha}}$$
(5.35)

$$\mathbb{E}e^{i\xi\cdot A(t)} = e^{-tB\|\xi\|_d^{\alpha}},\tag{5.36}$$

where B is the constant depending on α and d, given by

$$B := \cos(\pi \alpha/2) \int_{S^{d-1}} |v \cdot 1|^{\alpha} \mu(dv), \qquad (5.37)$$

where 1 is any unit vector. In (5.36) we used [36, Example 6.24] to say that

$$\int_{S^{d-1}} (-i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha} \,\mu(dv) = \int_{S^{d-1}} (i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha} \,\mu(dv) = B \,\|\xi\|_d^{\alpha} \,. \tag{5.38}$$

Therefore, marginally, A(t) is a rotationally invariant α -stable process while $\sigma(t)$ is an α -stable subordinator.

(2) Since (J_i, v_i) , $i = 1 \cdots n$, are i.i.d., we can write the Fourier–Laplace transform of $n^{-1/\alpha}(Y(n), \tau_n)$ in the following way

$$\mathbb{E}\exp\left\{n^{-1/\alpha}\left(-\lambda\tau_{n}+i\xi\cdot Y(n)\right)\right\} = \mathbb{E}\exp\left\{-\sum_{i=1}^{n}n^{-1/\alpha}\left(\lambda-i\xi\cdot v_{i}\right)J_{i}\right\}$$
$$=\left(\mathbb{E}\exp\left\{-n^{-1/\alpha}\left(\lambda-i\xi\cdot v_{1}\right)J_{1}\right\}\right)^{n}.$$
 (5.39)

By using conditional expectation, (5.39) can be re-written as

$$\left(\int_{S^{d-1}} \mathbb{E}\left[\exp\{-n^{-1/\alpha} \left(\lambda - i\xi \cdot v_{1}\right) J_{1}\} \mid v_{1} = v\right] \mu(dv)\right)^{n}$$
$$= \left(\int_{S^{d-1}} \frac{1}{1 + n^{-1} (\lambda - i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha}} \mu(dv)\right)^{n}$$

$$= \left(1 - \frac{1}{n} \int_{S^{d-1}} (\lambda - i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha} \mu(dv) + o\left(n^{-1}\right)\right)^{n}$$

$$\stackrel{n \to \infty}{\longrightarrow} \exp\left\{-\int_{S^{d-1}} (\lambda - i\xi \cdot v)^{\alpha} \mu(dv)\right\}$$

$$= e^{-\psi(\xi,\lambda)}$$
(5.40)

which means that $n^{-1/\alpha}(Y(n), \tau_n) \xrightarrow{d} (A(1), \sigma^{\alpha}(1))$. Therefore $c^{-1/\alpha}(Y([ct], \tau_{[ct]}))$ $\xrightarrow{d} (A(t), \sigma^{\alpha}(t))$, where the limit has Fourier–Laplace transform $\exp\{-t\psi(\xi, \lambda)\}$. The result then follows by using [8, Theorem 3.4]: we have that $X^c_{\alpha}(t) \xrightarrow{d} A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)$ for any fixed t > 0.

- (3) This comes from an application of [8, Corollary 4.3].
- (4) It is easy to check that the Fourier–Laplace transform of M(t) satisfies the condition $c^{-1}\psi^M(\xi, c^{-1}\lambda) = \psi^M(c\xi, \lambda)$, from which one has $M(ct) \stackrel{d}{=} cM(t)$ and therefore $M(t) \stackrel{d}{=} tM(1)$ so that $\mathbb{E} \|M(t)\|_d^2 = t^2 \mathbb{E} \|M(1)\|_d^2$. This concludes the proof. \Box

Remark 5.7. Let h(x, t) be a density of M(t). Then, following the lines of [8, p. 748], Fourier–Laplace inversion of (5.31) gives, at least formally, the following equation

$$\int_{S^{d-1}} \mu(dv) \left(\partial_t - v \cdot \nabla_x\right)^{\alpha} h(x,t) = h(x,0) \frac{t^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)}.$$
(5.41)

To the best of our knowledge, (5.41) has never appeared. However, its one-dimensional version

$$(\partial_t + \partial_x)^{\alpha} h(x, t) + (\partial_t - \partial_x)^{\alpha} h(x, t) = 2h(x, 0) \frac{t^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1 - \alpha)}$$
(5.42)

had already appeared in [34] in the study of one-dimensional continuous time random walks; our theory implies that (5.42) governs the scaling limit of a one-dimensional transport process. Equation (5.42) was also studied in [31] where the authors find explicit solutions.

We deal now with the component ϵ_c^{α} . Write $\epsilon(t)$ as

$$\epsilon(t) = \left(t - \tau_{N(t)}\right) v_{N(t)+1} = \gamma(t) v_{N(t)+1} \tag{5.43}$$

where the process $\gamma(t)$ is the sojourn time in the current position of $V_{\alpha}(t)$. Since the r.v.'s v_n are independent, $v_{N(t)+1}$ is a uniform r.v. on S^{d-1} , independent from $\gamma(t)$, it follows that $\gamma(t)v_{N(t)+1}$ is a vector with norm $\gamma(t)$ and independent uniform orientation. In our process (5.23) it represents the last displacement of $X_{\alpha}(t)$ (after the last scattering). Therefore, in the limit, it converges to the last displacement of the process A(t) with length $t - \sigma^{\alpha}(L^{\alpha}(t) -)$ and uniform orientation.

Consider the process

$$\epsilon_c^{\alpha}(t) = c^{-1/\alpha} \gamma(c^{1/\alpha} t) v_{N(c^{1/\alpha} t)+1}.$$
(5.44)

Since the orientation (velocity) is independent on γ and its distribution is uniform independently on c and t, when studying the convergence in distribution of ϵ_c^{α} it is sufficient to study the norm $\gamma_c^{\alpha}(t) := c^{-1/\alpha} \gamma(c^{1/\alpha}t)$ separately. In the next result we show that

 $c^{-1/\alpha}\gamma(c^{1/\alpha}t)$, i.e., the length of the last scattering of the process X_{α}^{c} , converges (in distribution) to the process

$$\gamma^{\sigma}(t) := t - \sigma^{\alpha} \left(L^{\alpha}(t) - \right), \tag{5.45}$$

i.e., the current time passed from the last renewal of the process $A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)$ (see [37, Section 2.1] for a thorough discussion on renewal times of semi-Markov processes.)

Proposition 5.8. We have that $\gamma_c^{\alpha}(t)$ converges to $\gamma^{\sigma}(t)$ in distribution as $c \to \infty$ and therefore $\epsilon_c^{\alpha}(t)$ converges in distribution to $\gamma^{\sigma}(t)U$ where U is an independent uniform random variable on S^{d-1} .

Proof. We prove the result under the assumption $\theta = 1$, without loss of generality. The proof can be conducted by computing directly the limit. The distribution of $\gamma(t)$ is given by (e.g., [11, p. 61])

$$P(\gamma(t) \in dw) = \delta_t(dw)\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-t^{\alpha}) + \mathbb{1}_{[w < t]}h(t - w)\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-w^{\alpha})dw, \qquad (5.46)$$

where h(w) is the renewal density which can be computed explicitly by resorting to (2.23) and Theorem 5.6. By combining the information we know indeed that

$$h(dw) = \mathbb{E} \int_0^\infty \mathbb{1}_{[\sigma^\alpha(t) \in dw]} dt$$
(5.47)

where $\sigma^{\alpha}(t)$ is a stable subordinator. It is well known that for a stable subordinator one has that

$$\mathbb{E}\int_0^\infty \mathbb{1}_{[\sigma^\alpha(t)\in dw]}dt = \frac{w^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)}dw.$$
(5.48)

It follows that, for z > 0,

$$P\left(c^{-1/\alpha}\gamma(c^{1/\alpha}t) > z\right) = \mathbb{1}_{[z \le t]} \left[\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-ct^{\alpha}) + \int_{c^{1/\alpha}z}^{c^{1/\alpha}t} \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-w^{\alpha})h(c^{1/\alpha}t - w)dw \right].$$
(5.49)

Therefore we get from (5.49), using (5.48) and after a change of variable,

$$P\left(c^{-1/\alpha}\gamma(c^{1/\alpha}t) > z\right) = \mathbb{1}_{[z \le t]} \left[\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-ct^{\alpha}) + c^{1/\alpha} \int_{z}^{t} \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-cw^{\alpha}) \frac{\left(c^{1/\alpha}(t-w)\right)^{\alpha-1}}{\Gamma(\alpha)} dw \right]$$
$$= \mathbb{1}_{[z \le t]} \left[\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-ct^{\alpha}) + \frac{c}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \int_{z}^{t} \mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-cw^{\alpha})(t-w)^{\alpha-1} dw \right].$$
(5.50)

Now, in order to compute the limit as $c \to \infty$, we use (5.11). Indeed by repeatedly applying dominated convergence to the integral on the rhs of (5.50) (on the set [z, t)) we find

$$\lim_{c \to \infty} P\left(c^{-1/\alpha}\gamma(c^{1/\alpha}t) > z\right) = \lim_{c \to \infty} \mathbb{1}_{[z \le t]} \frac{c}{\Gamma(\alpha)} \int_{z}^{t} \frac{w^{-\alpha}}{c\Gamma(1-\alpha)} (t-w)^{\alpha-1} dw$$
$$= \mathbb{1}_{[z \le t]} \frac{1}{\Gamma(\alpha)\Gamma(1-\alpha)} \int_{z}^{t} w^{-\alpha} (t-w)^{\alpha-1} dw.$$
(5.51)

By [9, Lemma 1.10], the distribution of $\sigma^{\alpha} (L^{\alpha}(t)-)$ is

$$P\left(\sigma^{\alpha}\left(L^{\alpha}(t)-\right)\in dw\right) = \mathbb{1}_{\left[0$$

whence $c^{-1/\alpha}\gamma(c^{1/\alpha}t) \xrightarrow{d} t - \sigma^{\alpha}(L^{\alpha}(t))$.

So far, we dealt with the convergence in distribution of the two components $Y^c_{\alpha}(t) \rightarrow A(L^{\alpha}(t)-)$ and $\epsilon^{\alpha}_c(t) \rightarrow \gamma^{\sigma}(t)U$ separately. Now we show that their sum converges to the sum of the limit.

Theorem 5.9. We have that the process $X_{\alpha}^{c}(t)$ converges to $X_{\infty}(t) := A(L^{\alpha}(t)-) + \gamma^{\sigma}(t)U$, in the sense of one-dimensional distributions. Further the process $X_{\infty}(t)$ is superdiffusive with order 2, i.e., $\mathbb{E} \|X_{\infty}(t)\|_{d}^{2} = Kt^{2}$ for $K = \mathbb{E} \|M(1)\|_{d}^{2} + (1-\alpha)(2-\alpha)/2$.

Proof. The proof can be conducted by resorting again to [8, Theorem 3.4], as follows. Consider the process $(Y(N(t)), \gamma(t))$ in $\mathbb{R}^d \times (0, \infty)$, where $\gamma(t) = t - \tau_{N(t)}$. Note that

$$(Y(N(t)), t - \tau_{N(t)}) = (\mathbf{0}, t) + \sum_{i=1}^{N(t)} (Y_i, -J_i)$$

has the form of a coupled continuous time random walk in $\mathbb{R}^d \times (-\infty, 0)$, plus a drift. Take now the vector process $Z_n := (Y(n), -\tau_n)$. In order to apply [8, Theorem 3.4] we compute the Laplace–Fourier transform of $n^{-1/\alpha}(Z(n), \tau_n)$ by performing the same computation as in (5.40). We get indeed, for $\lambda \ge 0, \xi \in \mathbb{R}^d, k \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\mathbb{E}e^{n^{-1/\alpha}(-\lambda\tau_n+i\xi\cdot Y(n)-ik\tau_n)} \to \exp\left\{-\int_{S^{d-1}} (\lambda+ik-i\xi\cdot v)^{\alpha}\,\mu(dv)\right\}.$$
 (5.53)

It follows that $n^{-1/\alpha}(Z_n, \tau_n) \to (A(1), -\sigma^{\alpha}(1), \sigma^{\alpha}(1))$ and also

$$c^{-1/\alpha}\left(Z_{[ct]}, \tau_{[ct]}\right) \stackrel{\mathrm{d}}{\to} \left(A(t), -\sigma^{\alpha}(t), \sigma^{\alpha}(t)\right).$$
 (5.54)

Therefore, we have by [8, Theorem 3.4] that

$$c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{N(c^{1/\alpha}t)} (Y_i, -J_i) \xrightarrow{d} \left(A\left(L^{\alpha}(t)-\right), -\sigma^{\alpha}\left(L^{\alpha}(t)-\right) \right)$$
(5.55)

so that

$$c^{-1/\alpha} \left(Y(N(c^{1/\alpha}t), c^{1/\alpha}t - \tau_{N(c^{1/\alpha}t)}) \right)$$

= $(\mathbf{0}, t) + c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{N(c^{1/\alpha}t)} (Y_i, -J_i)$
 $\stackrel{\mathrm{d}}{\to} (\mathbf{0}, t) + \left(A\left(L^{\alpha}(t) - \right), -\sigma^{\alpha}\left(L^{\alpha}(t) - \right) \right).$ (5.56)

It follows that $(Y^c_{\alpha}(t), \gamma^{\alpha}_c(t)) \stackrel{d}{\rightarrow} (A(L^{\alpha}(t)-), \gamma^{\sigma}(t))$ and, equivalently,

$$\left(Y^{c}_{\alpha}(t), \epsilon^{\alpha}_{c}(t)\right) \stackrel{\mathrm{d}}{\to} \left(A\left(L^{\alpha}(t)-\right), \gamma^{\sigma}(t)U\right).$$
 (5.57)

By using the continuous mapping theorem we have that the scaled transport process

$$X_{\alpha}^{c}(t) = c^{-1/\alpha} Y(N(c^{1/\alpha}t)) + c^{-1/\alpha} \gamma(c^{1/\alpha}t)U,$$

is such that

$$X^{c}_{\alpha}(t) \stackrel{\mathrm{d}}{\longrightarrow} A(L^{\alpha}(t)-) + \left(t - \sigma^{\alpha}(L^{\alpha}(t)-)\right)U$$

for each $t \ge 0$.

The asymptotic behaviour of $X_{\infty}(t)$ can be obtained as follows: we have that

$$\mathbb{E} \left\| X_{\infty}(t) \right\|_{d}^{2} = \mathbb{E} \left\| M(t) + \gamma^{\sigma}(t)U \right\|_{d}^{2} = \mathbb{E} \left\| M(t) \right\|_{d}^{2} + \mathbb{E} \left\| \gamma^{\sigma}(t)U \right\|_{d}^{2}$$
(5.58)

since U is uniform, independent on γ^{σ} and M(t) and has zero expectation (with all its marginals). It is clear from (5.51) that $\gamma^{\sigma}(t) \stackrel{d}{=} t\beta$ where β is a Beta r.v. with parameters α and $1 - \alpha$. It follows from (5.58), using Theorem 5.6, that

$$\mathbb{E} \| M(t) + \gamma^{\sigma}(t) U \|_{d}^{2} = t^{2} \mathbb{E} \| M(1) \|_{d}^{2} + t^{2} \mathbb{E} \beta^{2}$$
$$= t^{2} \left(\mathbb{E} \| M(1) \|_{d}^{2} + (1 - \alpha)(2 - \alpha)/2 \right).$$
(5.59)

Remark 5.10. It is interesting to note that the proof of previous theorem could be conducted explicitly, computing directly the limit on the distribution of $(Y_{\alpha}^{c}(t), \gamma_{c}^{\alpha}(t))$. However, since some computations are cumbersome, we outline here only the main parts of it in order to specify the explicit distributions. We have that

$$P(Y(t) \in dx, \gamma(t) \in ds) = \delta_t(ds)\mu_t(dx)\mathcal{E}_\alpha(-t^\alpha) + \mathbb{1}_{[s(5.60)$$

where $\mu_t(dx)$ is the uniform measure on \mathcal{S}_t^{d-1} and

$$h(dx, ds) := \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} P\left(\tau_n \in ds, Y(n) \in dx\right)$$
(5.61)

represents the probability to have a jump of the process Y(t) at time t - s which ends at x. The last term in (5.60) can be justified by observing that

$$\begin{aligned} h(dx, t - ds)\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-s^{\alpha}) &= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} P\left(\tau_{n} \in t - ds, Y(n) \in dx\right) P\left(J_{1} > s\right) \\ &= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} P\left(\tau_{n} \in t - ds, Y(n) \in dx\right) P\left(\tau_{n+1} - \tau_{n} > s\right) \\ &= P\left(\bigcup_{n} \left\{\tau_{n} \in t - ds, Y(n) \in dx, \tau_{n+1} - \tau_{n} > s\right\}\right). \end{aligned}$$
(5.62)

Use the notation h(x, s)dxds = h(dx, ds) since it is clear from (5.62) that h(dx, ds) is absolutely continuous on $||x||_d < s$. It follows that, for $w \in \mathbb{R}^d$, $\epsilon > 0$,

$$P\left(Y_{\alpha}^{c}(t) > w, \gamma_{c}^{\alpha}(t) > \epsilon\right)$$

$$= \mathbb{1}_{\left[\|w\|_{d} < t - \epsilon, \epsilon < t\right]}$$

$$\left[\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}\left(-cs^{\alpha}\right) + \int_{c^{1/\alpha}\epsilon}^{c^{1/\alpha}t} \int_{x > c^{1/\alpha}w, \|c^{1/\alpha}x\|_{d} < c^{1/\alpha}t - s} h(x, c^{1/\alpha}t - s)\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-s^{\alpha}) dx ds\right]$$

$$= \mathbb{1}_{\left[\|w\|_{d} < t - \epsilon, \epsilon < t\right]}$$

$$\left[\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}\left(-cs^{\alpha}\right) + c^{2/\alpha} \int_{\epsilon}^{t} \int_{x > w, \|x\|_{d} < t - s} h(c^{1/\alpha}x, c^{1/\alpha}(t - s))\mathcal{E}_{\alpha}(-cs^{\alpha}) dx ds\right].$$
(5.63)

By a simple argument, using (5.61) and (5.40), we get that $h(c^{1/\alpha}x, c^{1/\alpha}t) \sim u(c^{1/\alpha}x, c^{1/\alpha}x)$, $c^{1/\alpha}s$, as $c \to \infty$, where $u^{\alpha}(x, s)$ is the potential density

$$u^{\alpha}(x,s)dxds := \mathbb{E}\int_0^\infty \mathbb{1}_{[A(t)\in dx,\sigma^{\alpha}(t)\in ds]}dt.$$
(5.64)

Use this estimation together with (5.11), applying dominated convergence properly to get that, as $c \to \infty$,

$$\lim_{c \to \infty} P\left(Y_{\alpha}^{c}(t) > w, \gamma_{c}^{\alpha}(t) > \epsilon\right)$$

$$= \mathbb{1}_{\left[\|w\|_{d < t-\epsilon, \epsilon < t\right]}} \lim_{c \to \infty} c^{2/\alpha - 1} \int_{\epsilon}^{t} \int_{x > w, \|x\|_{d} < t-s} u(c^{1/\alpha}x, c^{1/\alpha}(t-s)) \frac{s^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} dx ds$$

$$= \mathbb{1}_{\left[\|w\|_{d < t-\epsilon, \epsilon < t\right]}} \int_{\epsilon}^{t} \int_{x > w, \|x\|_{d} < t-s} u(x, t-s) \frac{s^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)} dx ds$$
(5.65)

where, in the last step we used self-similarity of $(A(t), \sigma^{\alpha}(t))$, to say that $u(c^{1/\alpha}x, c^{1/\alpha}s) = c^{1-2/\alpha}u(x, s)$. The distribution in (5.65) coincides with the distribution of $(M(t), \gamma^{\sigma}(t))$ which was obtained in [37, Remark 4.2]. To check this, observe that

$$K\left(\mathbb{R}^d \times [s,\infty)\right) = \frac{s^{-\alpha}}{\Gamma(1-\alpha)}.$$
(5.66)

Remark 5.11. It is interesting to note that the theory of CTRW limit [37] states that the

$$c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{N(c^{1/\alpha}t)} J_i v_i \to A(L(t)-)$$
 (5.67)

while

$$c^{-1/\alpha} \sum_{i=1}^{N(c^{1/\alpha}t)+1} J_i v_i \to A(L(t))$$
(5.68)

in distribution. Further both processes have discontinuous paths. The process $X_{\infty}(t)$ instead has continuous paths: the particle is moving, for any *t*, from the point A(L(t)-) to the point A(L(t)) where a new displacement will be performed.

5.3. On the telegraph process: an hyperbolic-type equation. In the case d = 1, the isotropic transport process (X(t), V(t)) takes values in $\mathbb{R} \times \{+1, -1\}$. In compact form, it can be defined by

$$V(t) = V_0(-1)^{N(t)} \quad X(t) = x + V_0 \int_0^t (-1)^{N(\tau)} d\tau,$$
(5.69)

where V_0 takes values in $\{1, -1\}$ and N(t) denotes the number of renewals up to time t.

The Markov case, i.e., the case where N(t) is a Poisson process, is usually called telegraph process and has been widely studied in the literature (consult, e.g., [18,23,26] and [49, Chapter 1]); it is useful to specify that such a process can be constructed in two ways which are equivalent in terms of governing equations:

- (i) At random times governed by a Poisson process with intensity 2θ , the particle can either continue to move in the same direction or it can reverse direction with probability 1/2.
- (ii) At random times governed by a Poisson process with intensity θ , the particle reverses direction with probability 1.

These constructions are equivalent, in the sense that the semigroup of (X(t), V(t)) exhibits in both cases the same infinitesimal generator

$$Gh(x, v) = v\partial_x h(x, v) + \theta \left(h(x, -v) - h(x, v) \right), \quad v = \pm 1.$$

Moreover, concerning the Markov case, it is well known (see e.g., [23]) that the density of the continuous component of X(t), say $p_t(z|x) = \partial_z P(X(t) < z|X(0) = x)$ for |z - x| < t, is the fundamental solution of the damped wave equation

$$\partial_t^2 p_t(z|x) = \partial_z^2 p_t(z|x) - 2\theta \partial_t p_t(z|x)$$
(5.70)

under the initial conditions $p_0(z|x) = \delta(z - x)$ and $\partial_t p_t(z|x)|_{t=0} = 0$. Due to homogeneity and isotropy, $p_t(z|x)$ depends on z and x through their difference, so (5.70) is equivalent to

$$\partial_t^2 p_t(z|x) = \partial_x^2 p_t(z|x) - 2\theta \partial_t p_t(z|x)$$
(5.71)

We derive here, heuristically, a generalization of (5.71) holding for the telegraph process with Mittag–Leffler waiting times (i.e., the one-dimensional version of $(X_{\alpha}(t), V_{\alpha}(t))$ of previous section), where the related renewal counting process N(t) is the so-called fractional Poisson process (consult, e.g., [7,35]). The forthcoming derivation is the heuristic version of the general case of Sect. 4. Indeed, consider the Eq. (5.21) on the open set |z - x| < t and sum both members in the variable $w \in \{-1, 1\}$; then such equation splits into

$$(\partial_t - \partial_x)^{\alpha} p_t(z|x, 1) = \theta \left(p_t(z|x, -1) - p_t(z|x, 1) \right) (\partial_t + \partial_x)^{\alpha} p_t(z|x, -1) = \theta \left(p_t(z|x, 1) - p_t(z|x, -1) \right)$$
(5.72)

where $p_t(z|x, v) := \partial_z P(X(t) < z|X(0) = x, V(0) = v)$, with $v = \pm 1$. Now, let

$$\left(\partial_t^2 - \partial_x^2\right)^{\alpha} := \left(\partial_t - \partial_x\right)^{\alpha} \left(\partial_t + \partial_x\right)^{\alpha}$$

be the fractional version of the D'Alembert operator (see [52, pp. 554–555]), having Fourier–Laplace symbol

$$(\lambda + i\xi)^{\alpha} (\lambda - i\xi)^{\alpha} = (\lambda^2 + \xi^2)^{\alpha}.$$
(5.73)

Using that $p_t(z|x) = \frac{1}{2}(p_t(z|x, -1) + p_t(z|x, 1))$, by simple algebraic manipulations, Eq. (5.72) can be re-arranged as

$$\left(\partial_t^2 - \partial_x^2\right)^{\alpha} p_t(z|x) = -\theta \left(\partial_t - \partial_x\right)^{\alpha} p_t(z|x) - \theta \left(\partial_t + \partial_x\right)^{\alpha} p_t(z|x), \tag{5.74}$$

which is the fractional version of (5.71) and formally reduces to (5.71) when $\alpha = 1$.

Remark 5.12. In the paper [7] the authors studied another random flight driven by a fractional Poisson process, hence having Mittag–Leffler waiting times. However, such a process is obtained by the time-change of the position process and thus it strongly differs, e.g., pathwise, from our process $X_{\alpha}(t)$. The reader should compare the results in this section with [15] where the author derives the governing equation for the probability density function of a classical Lévy walk. It turns out that this equation involves a classical wave operator together with memory integrals (induced by the spatiotemporal coupling) and therefore it can be viewed as an alternative to (5.74).

Acknowledgements The authors are grateful to an anonymous referee, whose remarks and suggestions have improved a previous draft of the paper.

Funding Open access funding provided by Università degli Studi di Roma La Sapienza within the CRUI-CARE Agreement.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

References

- 1. Arendt, W., Batty, C.J.K., Hieber, M., Neubrander, F.: Vector Valued Laplace Transform and Cauchy Problem, 2nd edn. Birkhäuser, Berlin (2010)
- Ascione, G., Pirozzi, E., Toaldo, B.: On the exit time from open sets of some semi-Markov processes. Ann. Appl. Probab. 30(3), 1130–1163 (2020)
- 3. Baeumer, B., Meerschaert, M.M.: Stochastic solutions for fractional Cauchy problems. Fract. Calc. Appl. Anal. 4, 481–500 (2001)
- Baeumer, B., Straka, P.: Fokker–Planck and Kolmogorov backward equations for continuous time random walk limits. Proc. Am. Math. Soc. 145, 399–412 (2017)
- Barkai, E., Fleurov, V., Klafter, J.: One-dimensional stochastic Lévy–Lorentz gas. Phys. Rev. E 61(2), 1164 (2000)
- Beghin, L., Macci, C., Ricciuti, C.: Random time-change with inverses of multivariate subordinators: governing equations and fractional dynamics. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 30(10), 6364–6387 (2020)
- Beghin, L., Orsingher, E.: Fractional Poisson processes and related planar random motions. Electron. J. Probab. 14(61), 1790–1826 (2009)
- Becker Kern, P., Meerschaert, M.M., Scheffler, H.P.: Limit theorems for coupled continuous time random walks. Ann. Probab. 32, 730–756 (2004)

- Bertoin, J.: Subordinators: examples and applications. In: Lectures on Probability Theory and Statistics (Saint-Flour, 1997), Lectures Notes in Mathematics, vol. 1717, pp. 1–91. Springer, Berlin (1999)
- D'Ovidio, M., Orsingher, E., Toaldo, B.: Time-changed processes governed by space-time fractional telegraph equations. Stoch. Anal. Appl. 32(6), 1009–1045 (2014)
- 11. Cox, D.R.: Renewal Theory. Methuen & Co. (1970)
- 12. Di Crescenzo, A., Meoli, A.: On a jump-telegraph process driven by an alternating fractional Poisson process. J. Appl. Probab. **55**, 94–111 (2018)
- Du, Q., Toniazzi, L., Zhou, Z.: Stochastic representation of solution to nonlocal-in-time diffusion. Stoch. Process. Their Appl. 130(4), 2058–2085 (2020)
- 14. Engel, K.-J., Nagel, R.: One-Parameter Semigroups for Linear Evolution Equations. Springer Science & Business Media, Berlin (2000)
- 15. Fedotov, S.: Single integrodifferential wave equation for a Lévy walk. Phys. Rev. E 93, 020101 (2016)
- Garra, R., Orsingher, E.: Random flights governed by Klein–Gordon-type partial differential equations. Stoch. Process. Their Appl. 124, 2171–2187 (2014)
- Georgiou, N., Kiss, I.Z., Scalas, E.: Solvable non-Markovian dynamic network. Phys. Rev. E 92, 042801 (2015)
- Goldstein, S.: On diffusion by discontinuous movements, and on the telegraph equation. Quart. J. Mech. Appl. Math. 4, 129–156 (1951)
- Griego, R., Hersh, R.: Theory of random evolutions with applications to partial differential equations. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 156, 405–418 (1971)
- Hairer, M., Iyer, G., Koralov, L., Novikov, A., Pajor-Gyulai, Z.: A fractional kinetic process describing the intermediate time behaviour of cellular flows. Ann. Probab. 46(2), 897–955 (2018)
- Hernández-Hernández, M.E., Kolokoltsov, V.N., Toniazzi, L.: Generalised fractional evolution equations of caputo type. Chaos Solitons Fract. 102, 184–196 (2017)
- Jacob, N.: Pseudo-Differential Operators and Markov Processes, vol. II. Imperial College Press, London (2002)
- 23. Kac, M.: Some stochastic problems in physics and mathematics. In: Magnolia Petroleum Co. in Pure and Applied Science no. 2 (1956)
- 24. Kingman, J.F.C.: Poisson Processes. Oxford University Press, Oxford (1993)
- Kochubei, A.N.: General fractional calculus, evolution equations and renewal processes. Integr. Eqn. Oper. Theory 71, 583–600 (2011)
- 26. Kolesnik, A.D., Ratanov, N.: Telegraph Processes and Option Pricing. Springer, Heidelberg
- Kolokoltsov, V.N.: Generalized continuous-time random walks, subordination by hitting times, and fractional dynamics. Theory Probab. Appl. 53, 594–609 (2009)
- 28. Kolokoltsov, V.N.: Differential Equations on Measures and Functional Spaces. Birkhäuser, Berlin (2019)
- 29. Korolyuk, V., Swishchuk, A.: Semi-Markov Random Evolutions. Springer-Science + Business Media, Berlin (1995)
- Magdziarz, M., Schilling, R.L.: Asymptotic properties of Brownian motion delayed by inverse subordinators. Proc. Am. Math. Soc 143, 4485–4501 (2015)
- Magdziarz, M., Zorawik, T.: Densities of scaling limits of coupled continuous time random walks. Fract. Calc. Appl. Anal. 19, 1488–1506 (2016)
- Meerschaert, M.M., Scheffler, H.P.: Triangular array limits for continuous time random walks. Stoch. Process. Their Appl. 118(9), 1606–1633 (2008)
- Meerschaert, M.M., Nane, E., Vellaisamy, P.: Fractional Cauchy problems on bounded domains. Ann. Probab. 37(3), 979–1007 (2009)
- 34. Meerschaert, M.M., Benson, D.A., Scheffler, H.P., Becker-Kern, P.: Governing equations and solutions of anomalous random walk limits. Phys. Rev. E **66**, 060102(R) (2002)
- Meerschaert, M.M., Nane, E., Vellaisamy, P.: The fractional Poisson process and the inverse stable subordinator. Electron. J. Probab. 16(59), 1600–1620 (2011)
- 36. Meerschaert, M.M., Sikorskii, A.: Stochastic Models for Fractional Calculus. De Gruyter, Berlin (2012)
- Meerschaert, M.M., Straka, P.: Semi-Markov approach to continuous time random walk limit processes. Ann. Probab. 42(4), 1699–1723 (2014)
- Meerschaert, M.M., Toaldo, B.: Relaxation patterns and semi-Markov dynamics. Stoch. Process. Their Appl. 129(8), 2850–2879 (2019)
- Metzler, R., Klafter, J.: The random Walk's guide to anomalous diffusion: a fractional dynamics approach. Phys. Rep. 339, 1–77 (2000)
- Monin, A.S.: A statistical interpretation of the scattering of microscopic particles. Theory Probab. Appl. 1, 298–310 (1956)
- Orsingher, E., De Gregorio, A.: Flying randomly in R^d with Dirichlet displacements. Stoch. Process. Their Appl. 122, 676–713 (2012)
- 42. Orsingher, E., Ricciuti, C., Toaldo, B.: Time-inhomogeneous jump processes and variable order operators. Potential Anal. **45**(3), 435–461 (2016)

- Orsingher, E., Ricciuti, C., Toaldo, B.: On semi-Markov processes and their Kolmogorov integrodifferential equations. J. Funct. Anal. 275(4), 830–868 (2018)
- Orsingher, E., Toaldo, B.: Space-time fractional equations and the related stable processes at random time. J. Theor. Probab. 30(1), 1–26 (2017)
- Pachon, A., Polito, F., Ricciuti, C.: On discrete-time semi-Markov processes. Discrete Cont. Dyn. Syst. B 26(3), 1499–1529 (2021)
- Papanicolau, G.C.: Asymptotic analysis of transport processes. Bull. Am. Math. Soc. 81(2), 330–392 (1975)
- Patie, P., Srapionyan, A.: Self-similar Cauchy problems and generalized Mittag–Leffler functions. Fract. Calc. Appl. Anal. 24(2), 447–482 (2021)
- Patie, P., Savov, M., Loeffen, R.L.: Extinction time of non-Markovian self-similar processes, persistence, annihilation of jumps and the Fréchet distribution. J. Stat. Phys. 175(5), 1022–1041 (2019)
- 49. Pinsky, M.A.: Lectures on Random Evolutions. World Scientific (1991)
- Ricciuti, C., Toaldo, B.: Semi-Markov models and motion in heterogeneous media. J. Stat. Phys. 169(2), 340–361 (2017)
- Scalas, E.: Five years of continuous-time random walks in econophysics. In: he Complex Networks of Economic Interactions, Lecture Notes in Economics and Mathematical Systems, vol. 567, pp. 3–16. Springer, Berlin (2006)
- Samko, S.G., Kilbas, A.A., Marichev, O.I.: Fractional Integrals and Derivatives. Gordon and Breach Science Publishers (1993)
- Savov, M., Toaldo, B.: Semi-Markov processes, integro-differential equations and anomalous diffusion– aggregation. Ann. Inst. Henri Poincare B Probab. Stat. 56(4), 2640–2671 (2020)
- Schilling, R.L., Song, R., Vondraček, Z.: Bernstein functions: theory and applications. In: Walter de Gruyter GmbH & Company KG, Vol 37 of De Gruyter Studies in Mathematics Series (2010)
- Sokolov, I., Metzler, R.: Towards deterministic equations for Lévy walks: the fractional material derivative. Phys. Rev. E 67, 010101(R) (2003)
- Stadje, W.: Exact probability distributions for non correlated random walk models. J. Stat. Phys. 56, 415–435 (1989)
- 57. Straka, P.: Variable order fractional Fokker–Planck equations derived from continuous time random walks. Physica A **503**, 451–463 (2018)
- Swishchuk, A.: Random Evolutions and Their Applications. Springer Science + Business Media, Berlin (1997)
- 59. Toaldo, B.: Convolution-type derivatives, hitting-times of subordinators and time-changed C_0 -semigroups. Potential Anal. **42**(1), 115–140 (2015)
- Toaldo, B.: Lévy mixing related to distributed order calculus, subordinators and slow diffusions. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 430(2), 1009–1036 (2015)
- Watanabe, S., Watanabe, T.: Convergence of isotropic scattering transport process to the Brownian motion. Nagoya Math. J. 40, 161–171 (1970)
- 62. Zaburdaev, V., Denisov, S., Klafter, J.: Lévy walks. Rev. Mod. Phys. 87, 483 (2015)

Communicated by M. Hairer

Terms and Conditions

Springer Nature journal content, brought to you courtesy of Springer Nature Customer Service Center GmbH ("Springer Nature").

Springer Nature supports a reasonable amount of sharing of research papers by authors, subscribers and authorised users ("Users"), for small-scale personal, non-commercial use provided that all copyright, trade and service marks and other proprietary notices are maintained. By accessing, sharing, receiving or otherwise using the Springer Nature journal content you agree to these terms of use ("Terms"). For these purposes, Springer Nature considers academic use (by researchers and students) to be non-commercial.

These Terms are supplementary and will apply in addition to any applicable website terms and conditions, a relevant site licence or a personal subscription. These Terms will prevail over any conflict or ambiguity with regards to the relevant terms, a site licence or a personal subscription (to the extent of the conflict or ambiguity only). For Creative Commons-licensed articles, the terms of the Creative Commons license used will apply.

We collect and use personal data to provide access to the Springer Nature journal content. We may also use these personal data internally within ResearchGate and Springer Nature and as agreed share it, in an anonymised way, for purposes of tracking, analysis and reporting. We will not otherwise disclose your personal data outside the ResearchGate or the Springer Nature group of companies unless we have your permission as detailed in the Privacy Policy.

While Users may use the Springer Nature journal content for small scale, personal non-commercial use, it is important to note that Users may not:

- 1. use such content for the purpose of providing other users with access on a regular or large scale basis or as a means to circumvent access control;
- 2. use such content where to do so would be considered a criminal or statutory offence in any jurisdiction, or gives rise to civil liability, or is otherwise unlawful;
- 3. falsely or misleadingly imply or suggest endorsement, approval, sponsorship, or association unless explicitly agreed to by Springer Nature in writing;
- 4. use bots or other automated methods to access the content or redirect messages
- 5. override any security feature or exclusionary protocol; or
- 6. share the content in order to create substitute for Springer Nature products or services or a systematic database of Springer Nature journal content.

In line with the restriction against commercial use, Springer Nature does not permit the creation of a product or service that creates revenue, royalties, rent or income from our content or its inclusion as part of a paid for service or for other commercial gain. Springer Nature journal content cannot be used for inter-library loans and librarians may not upload Springer Nature journal content on a large scale into their, or any other, institutional repository.

These terms of use are reviewed regularly and may be amended at any time. Springer Nature is not obligated to publish any information or content on this website and may remove it or features or functionality at our sole discretion, at any time with or without notice. Springer Nature may revoke this licence to you at any time and remove access to any copies of the Springer Nature journal content which have been saved.

To the fullest extent permitted by law, Springer Nature makes no warranties, representations or guarantees to Users, either express or implied with respect to the Springer nature journal content and all parties disclaim and waive any implied warranties or warranties imposed by law, including merchantability or fitness for any particular purpose.

Please note that these rights do not automatically extend to content, data or other material published by Springer Nature that may be licensed from third parties.

If you would like to use or distribute our Springer Nature journal content to a wider audience or on a regular basis or in any other manner not expressly permitted by these Terms, please contact Springer Nature at